

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/uhmt20

Child Sex Trafficking in Higher Education

L. M. Handrahan

To cite this article: L. M. Handrahan (2022): Child Sex Trafficking in Higher Education, Journal of Human Trafficking, DOI: 10.1080/23322705.2021.2019533

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/23322705.2021.2019533



Human Trafficking ...

Published online: 09 Feb 2022.



Submit your article to this journal 🕑



View related articles



🕖 View Crossmark data 🗹



Check for updates

Child Sex Trafficking in Higher Education

L. M. Handrahan

United Nations-Mandated University for Peace (UPEACE)

ABSTRACT

Using a pragmatic exploratory sequential mixed methods design in data collection and analysis (QUAL quan), this study analyzes 223 child sex trafficking investigations, arrests, and/or prosecutions within the United States (U.S.) higher education workforce. Despite growing awareness of the crime, research on child sexual exploitation material (CSEM) is surprisingly scant with a near total absence of perpetrator data. This is the first examination of the crime in U.S. tertiary education. Policy recommendations, guided by the research results, contribute to progress in the United Nations' Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) focused on anti-trafficking: Gender Equality (SDG 5.2) and Peace, Justice & Strong Institutions (SDG 16.2).

KEYWORDS

Higher Education; Trafficking; Child Sex Abuse; Crime; Workplace

Introduction

"Let unwelcome truths be told." (Farmer, 2004)

"FBI's Assistant Director of Criminal Investigation Joseph Campbell, says child sex trafficking and pedophilia have reached epidemic levels." ("Human Trafficking," 2015)

When Robert Beattie, Family and Community Medicine Department Chair, University of North Dakota, was arrested on child pornography charges *The Dakota Student* asked, "We can't help but wonder if this type of thing is common in other schools around the nation?" ("Integrity," 2015).¹ Using a mixed methods research design (MMR), this question is explored through analysis of 223 child sex trafficking investigations, arrests, and prosecutions of U.S. higher education employees and institutional responses to these cases.² Although there is increased awareness of child trafficking in America, research on child sexual exploitation material (CSEM) is limited by a near total lack of perpetrator data.³ Refined research, such as

CONTACT L. M. Handrahan 🐼 L_M_Handrahan@alumni.lse.ac.uk 🖃 United Nations-Mandated University for Peace (Upeace) El Rodeo de Mora, San José, Cd Colón, UPeace, Costa Rica

¹Beattie was sentenced, July 2016, to 12 years in federal prison (US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, District of North Dakota, 2016a; Haley, 2015; Henson, 2015; Jacobs, 2016; Volpenhein, 2015).

²Handrahan (2021). Child Sex Trafficking in Higher Education Data. http://www.lorihandrahan.com/data

³The term perpetrator typically indicates an individual who has been/is being investigated, charged, and/or sentenced with carrying out a crime. Predator describes an individual who injures and exploits others for personal gain and/or profit (Merriam-Webster, 2021). This research uses "perpetrator" when referring to investigations, arrests, and/or sentencing and employs the broader "predator" term to indicate patterns of behavior and/or data where not every case within a dataset represents investigations, arrests, and/or sentencing or where investigations did not result in charges, charges were dismissed and/or a sentence overturned but evidence of predatory behavior remains.

analysis of arrests/prosecutions per occupation or other social categories, has not been conducted (Erooga et al., 2019).⁴ This study is the first to consider CSEM investigations, arrests, and prosecutions within the U.S. higher education profession.⁵

While higher education is not typically associated with child sex trafficking, a simple web-search reveals a plethora of employees charged with the offense. From an Assistant Dean at the University of Virginia prosecuted for trading in infant rape to an award-winning Allegheny College professor prosecuted for possession of over 500,000 CSEM videos/images, child sex trafficking-related arrests/ prosecutions of higher education employees appear widespread (Stuart, 2014; "Allegheny College," 2014). Additionally, the crime is frequently reported to have occurred in the workplace heightening the offense and constituting serious safety and liability concerns for universities and colleges, particularly those that are publicly funded (Chipp, 2019).

Tertiary education is a prestigious profession wielding unique power to impact public policy and influence young, impressionable populations. As of 2020, there were some 3,994 U.S. postsecondary institutions employing an estimated 3.4 million faculty and staff of which some 1.3 million are on faculty status (US Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, 2021c; Grinder, 2021; Moody, 2019; Snyder et al., 2019). Some sixty percent of these institutions are private and not subject to public disclosure laws, while public institutions, primary to postsecondary, employ more U.S. government personnel than any other profession; comprising approximately half of all state and local workforces (McFarland et al., 2019; Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020; Terence, 2015; Grundy, 2020).⁶ This significant public sector aspect intensifies the necessity for enhanced oversight and accountability in the education sector. The considerable influence of the higher education profession, combined with a bulk of government employees, renders this sector an important sphere in which to examine CSEM perpetrator data.

In 2000, the Trafficking Victims Protection Act expanded the definition of human trafficking to include child pornography (United States Government (USG)). In 2015, the Justice for Victims of Trafficking Act modified the U.S. Criminal Code, Title 18(f) Transportation of Minors, to further clarify "producers of child pornography are human traffickers" (Motivans & Snyder, 2018, p. 2). This research relies on U.S. Criminal Code definitions and thus understands those engaged in producing, distributing and receiving CSEM images, videos and live-streams are child traffickers. Meanwhile, there is a global movement to eliminate the phrase "child pornography," as this term remains active in the U.S. legal system it is used in this research. To the extent possible "CSEM," "child sex trafficking," "child rape" and "child sex abuse" are alternatively applied.

The U.S. legal system is heavily dependent upon plea bargains to reduce backlogs and avoid costly jury trials. Prosecutors may offer defendants the opportunity to plead guilty to tampering with evidence or unauthorized use of property, for example, in exchange for dropping CSEM charges. Some cases examined in this research were, ultimately, not prosecuted on child sex trafficking charges. If probable cause was apparent in an investigation, arrest warrant or original criminal complaint, even if charges were never brought or dropped by prosecutors, the case is included in the data set. While there have been many CSEM arrests/prosecutions of students, unless the student was also an employee, students are not included in this study (Taibbi, 2014; Yoffe, 2017).

⁴Of 220 US government funded trafficking research grants awarded from 2001–2018, only one mentions perpetrators with not one focused on predators. U.S. State Department's Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Person (https://www.state.gov/ research). In Goździak and Bump (2008) and (Goździak et al., 2015) human trafficking research bibliographies listing over 1,000 studies perpetrators are mentioned twice with no studies focused on predators.

⁵In U.S. Department of Justice's most recent *The National Strategy for Child Exploitation Prevention and Interdiction* (2016), the only other *National Strategy for Child Exploitation Prevention and Interdiction* (2010), and Child Exploitation and Obscenities Section (https://www.justice.gov/criminal-ceos) there is no perpetrator/predator data per professional sector.

⁶As of 2017, 48% of all state-level and 55% of all local-level government employees worked in the public education sector (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020; Terence, 2015).

Background

The scope of the crime in the United States is staggering. As early as 1999, the Internet Watch Foundation (IWF) reported 40% of global CSEM was hosted on U.S. internet servers. By 2006, IWF estimated 54% of all CSEM websites were located in America (IWF, 2006). In 2013, European police (Europol) reported that nearly half of all CSEM servers were based in the U.S. (Gallagher, 2013; Gilbert, 2013; Europol, 2013). From 2007 to 2013, the U.S.-based National Center for Missing & Exploited Children (NCMEC) reported a 5,000% CSEM increase, estimating 75% of the children were under twelve-years-old, and 10% were infants and toddlers (Beauchere, 2015; Mulrine, 2015). By 2015, Europol cited dramatic increases in U.S.-based sites, from 516 sites in 2013, to 2,617 sites two years later.

In 2017, IWF was removing 1,000 webpages weekly with 69% of the children under ten-yearsold (Europol, 2015; Internet Watch Foundation (IWF), 2017).⁷ The Canadian Center for Child Protection's Project Arachnid processed, in 2017, over 230 million web pages with over 40,000 unique images of child sex abuse. Anti-Slavery Australia reported, in May 2017, that CSEM was a "crime epidemic" with images/videos depicting "highly depraved acts of sexual violence and torture" against "young children" ("Live-streamed," 2017). By 2018, over 45 million CSEM images/videos were estimated to be circulating on the internet. *The New York Times* published, in 2019, a groundbreaking series noting, "twenty years ago, the online images were a problem; 10 years ago, an epidemic. Now, the crisis is at a breaking point" (Keller & Dance, 2019). At the start of 2020, IWF detailed "a record amount of criminal material online" calling CSEM a "shocking … epidemic" (Internet Watch Foundation (IWF), 2020).

Despite extensive evidence of the crime's magnitude, detailed perpetrator data of all U.S. child sex trafficking arrests/prosecutions has never been collected.⁸ At local/state levels, there are no consolidated arrest/prosecution data available and after 2015, comprehensive federal CSEM crime data appear non-existent (US Federal Bureau of Investigations, 2015). In 2018, the Department of Justice (DOJ) reported that federal child sex trafficking referrals had increased 82% from 2011 to 2015, but provided little analysis and no detailed data on the escalation (Motivans & Snyder, 2018). The most recent federal CSEM crime data, with any detail, are from 2004 to 2013, citing 37,105 perpetrators, overwhelmingly white men, referred for federal prosecution (Adams & Flynn, 2017). Beyond basic race and gender demographics, little else is known about these federal arrests and prosecution referrals.

Who are these 37,105 federally referred perpetrators? What are their social categories? Did they use professional positions and/or workplaces to engage in the crime? If so, how did their employer handle subsequent arrests and prosecutions? What is the scale of CSEM crime in the American workplace? Do certain professions, such as pediatric medicine or special needs education, with access to vulnerable children, disproportionately attract predators? These questions, and many more, are still unanswered. As Erooga et al. (2019) note, "there is virtually no literature on child sexual abuse committed by 'powerful perpetrators' who use position, reputation, wealth and/or power, to become influential members of their organisation."⁹

Even with increased public attention on sexual assault and harassment by and of university and college students, there are no collected data on child sex crimes committed by higher education employees (Dargis, 2015; Krakauer, 2015). Neither the U.S. Department of

⁷For example, in 2015, the U.S. Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) shut down one U.S. based website called Playpen housing 214,898 predators trading in child rape and torture (Raymond, 2015).

⁸U.S. Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR) human trafficking data collection started in 2013, with 2019 the latest available report (https:// ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2019/crime-in-the-u.s.-2019/additional-data-collections/human-trafficking).

⁹For example, while Salter (2003) and Sher (2007) offer critical work on child sex predators, systematic examination related to workplaces/organizations was not considered as such.

Education (DOE) nor the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) maintains public repositories.¹⁰ State-level departments of education and higher education agencies have not published CSEM arrests/prosecution data. Nonprofits, such as the American Association of University Professors, American Association of University Women or the American Federation of Teachers, have not issued research on CSEM violations in higher education. While the Clery Act requires reporting on sex offenses (rape, fondling, incest and statutory rape), CSEM offenses are not included (Jeanne Clery, 2019). Insurance companies do require detailed information on how institutions manage accusations/reports of child sex abuse by employees, but this data has not been made public (United Educators Insurance, 2019).

Although there is a lack of CSEM crime data within tertiary education, research has been conducted on child sex abuse by primary and secondary educators. Dr. Charol Shakeshaft, a leading expert on educator sex abuse, estimated "the physical sexual abuse of students in schools is likely more than 100 times the abuse by priests" (Profita, 2006). In 2002, DOE estimated that up to 10% of all secondary public-school students had been sexually abused by an employee (Palmer, 2012). In 2004, DOE released *Educator Sexual Misconduct: A Synthesis of Existing Literature* citing an astounding number of primary/secondary teachers arrested for child sex abuse (U.S. DOE, 2004). The U.S. Government Accountability Office issued, in 2014, a report documenting the failure of public schools to protect children from sex abuse by staff and teachers (Adams, 2014). In 2016, *The Boston Globe* published *Private Schools, Painful Secrets* detailing extensive sex abuse by private secondary school employees in New England (Private Schools, Painful Secrets, 2016).

Employment in education is porous with predators moving among primary, secondary and tertiary sectors. In 2016, in a year-long investigation, *USA Today* detailed how predators secured employment in higher education despite revoked primary/secondary teaching certifications. The federal ban on secrecy deals in education, called "passing the trash," is routinely ignored. Crimes are hidden. Teachers are given "hush money" to quietly resign and obtain employment elsewhere. In addition, the National Association of State Directors of Teacher Education and Certification is voluntary, and there is no national decertification process for post-secondary education employees (Reilly & Kelly, 2016).

Understanding employment across the education profession is fluid, and considering primary/ secondary education employee child sex abuse data as a benchmark, it is reasonable to consider 223 arrests/prosecutions examined in this study a small sample of a likely widespread and undocumented trend in tertiary education.

Methodology

Research Objective

This research seeks to answer *The Dakota Student* question – are arrests of higher education employees on child sex trafficking charges common in America, with "common" defined by Merriam-Webster (2021) as known to the community, occurring or appearing frequently, widespread or general, and, if so, are there consistent elements when employees are charged/prosecuted with the offense? The study also intends to offer an analytical framework for enhanced understanding of predatory behavior, CSEM crimes and institutional reactions with the aim of contributing to improved public policy.

¹⁰DOE Office of Postsecondary Education's Campus Safety and Security (CSS) survey does not include CSEM, child sex trafficking, or child pornography (https://ope.ed.gov/campussafety/#/). DOE's latest report (2021) on criminal incidents on campuses at post-secondary institutions has no category for CSEM, child sex trafficking, child pornography, or perpetrator data (Irwin et al., 2021). DOE's latest report on *The Condition of Education* 2020 does not include higher education employee crime data (Hussar et al., 2020). The US Census Bureau's National Crime Victimization Survey (NCVS) (https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/ncvs.html) provides no data on CSEM crimes committed by faculty and staff in higher education.

Research Design

As there are no collected data available to answer *The Dakota Student* question, this research used a pragmatic, exploratory, sequential mixed methods design guided by grounded theory in a three-phase data collection and analysis (QUAL quan) process. The design relies on a qualitative pragmatic epistemological approach focused on the research problem with pluralistic approaches in data collection and analysis. Rooted in the transformative ontology of critical feminist theory, this study understands the research question is intertwined with a grounded-reality of socio-political agendas of those in powerful, dominant positions in the academy and, therefore, this research embraces a social change objective of confronting and transforming oppression through praxis-oriented research (Åkerblad et al., 2021; Creswell & Creswell, 2018; Fàbregues et al., 2021; Mertens, 2003, 2009; Morgan, 2016; Morse, 1991; Tashakkori & Creswell, 2007).¹¹

In the first phase, data were collected, analyzed, and publicly displayed in a narrative case study approach. Starting with case-style data permitted ongoing inductive analysis as the data expanded and individual case information emerged into common themes. This preliminarily qualitative research design also allowed the complexity of each case to be captured, documented, and displayed. Inductive analysis of the qualitative data informed the second phase of quantizing the qualitative data. Eighty-one variables in three data sets (1) predators, (2) crimes, and (3) institutions were constructed from qualitative case summaries and entered into a database testing a two-part deductive hypothesis: (1) are child sex trafficking arrests/prosecutions of higher education employees common in America – theorizing yes and (2) do quantitative aspects of the emergent qualitative themes appear – also theorizing yes.¹²

Data Collection and Display

As established, there are no collected public data on CSEM arrests/prosecutions in U.S. tertiary education. While individual federal arrest/prosecution data are available in Public Access to Court Electronic Records (PACER), PACER is prohibitively expensive and not searchable by profession. At the local and state levels, there is no unified electronic filing system of arrests/prosecutions. Therefore, the only feasible data collection method requires hours of searching and categorizing media reports of CSEM arrests/prosecutions followed by requests to relevant authorities for primary records. Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) requests were filed when agencies were not forthcoming or required a FOIA to fulfill administrative procedures before releasing public records (Loofbourow, 2019).¹³

The data were collected, predominantly, by the researcher from 2013 to 2020.¹⁴ Over this 7-year period, near daily key word searches on Twitter and Google were conducted, and a Google Alert was established. Key words included child pornography, child porn, child sex abuse, assault, arrest, sentenced, prosecuted, college, university, campus, professor, and U.S. justice (to capture DOJ press

¹¹In grounded theory, a general concept of a process/action/interaction is derived from narrative research examining individual lives involving multiple data collection stages and information category refinements. In this research, individual narrative data were collected from media reports, arrest and prosecution documents, and higher educational institutions (Creswell & Creswell, 2018; Glaser, 2002; Morse, 1991).

¹²This method is known as an "integrative strategy approach" with MMR woven through the research process as a strategy in methods, data, and findings (Åkerblad et al., 2021).

¹³As Tashakkori and Teddlie (1998, p. 22) note, the method must follow the question. Other studies developed comparable methodology when asking the same question. For example, *Hearst Connecticut* journalist Hannah Dellinger learned of a child sex abuse lawsuit against the Boys and Girls Club and asked – is this common at Boys and Girls Clubs across the US? *Hearst Connecticut* journalists filed 100 FOIA requests, gathered 1,600 documents, and worked for 3,000 hours to answer this question. In August 2019, *Hearst Connecticut* published 95 detailed cases of alleged sex abuse at Boys & Girls Clubs in 30 states – creating the first such public database: https://www.ctpost.com/news/article/At-Risk-Child-sexual-abuse-and-Boys-Girls-Clubs-14300403.php (Hare, 2019). *USA Today* followed a similar method investigation (Reilly & Kelly, 2016).

¹⁴Data was processed from May 2013 to June 2020 (with cases updated in June 2021) and comprised over 1,500 unpaid hours, with some 50 FOIA requests and an estimated 10,000 pages of official documents and media reports. A pre-set timeframe was not established for the dataset, e.g., 1980–1990. Rather, due to difficulty gathering data, preliminary case information was obtained

releases). Key word searches surfaced media reports and press releases of arrests/prosecutions. An extensive search for all public information, per case, was performed with material assembled into a Word-based filing system organized by defendants' name, date or arrest/prosecution, and employer. Primary documents (media reports, arrest/prosecution records, and press releases) were gathered and supplemented, when possible, by informal telephone discussions and electronic mail correspondence with local journalists, court clerks, law enforcement, prosecution offices, and higher education personnel.

Case file information was summarized in a qualitative narrative format, focused on three categories – perpetrator data, crime data, and institutional response – and posted on the public media platform of Medium – a free social media site designed for writers. Qualitative case summary data was then transferred into Microsoft's Excel and then into Knack, a paid public data management system, allowing for cross-variable searches and data visualization. The Knack database was developed by a volunteer information technology expert. Data collection, entry, and verification were conducted primarily by the author with assistance from several research volunteers. Public data display (via Medium, Knack, and Squarespace) created a feedback loop allowing an opportunity to correct errors, a reporting mechanism for additional information and a community forum for transparency and debate.¹⁵

Data Limitations

Data quality and access are dependent on individual law enforcement officers and/or prosecutors processing the case. While some records are detailed, providing thick description, others offer limited information. Additionally, child predators frequently amass and conceal large CSEM "collections" and investigators are not always able to locate/obtain entire compendiums. Severe budget constraints, in contrast to the scope of the crime, also prevent law enforcement from conducting a complete analysis of CSEM material obtained in every arrest. Instead, "dip analysis," offering content samples, and volume estimates are conducted. Therefore, for example, lack of notation of infant/toddler, pre-teen hard core (PTHC) and/or bestiality in official records does not necessarily indicate it was not present. Limitations on the data collected in this research also included: (1) willingness of institutional administrators to provide data; (2) prohibitive cost/ease of access to public records; (3) powerful predators, with access to financial resources and/or potent allies, able to suppress data; and (4) news deserts resulting in a lack of publicly reported data.

Institutional Information

Higher education administrators sometimes adopted a defensive posture. While public institutions, funded by taxpayers, are required to disclose information, private institutions have no such legal requirements, and thus data from private institutions were limited to what administrators were inclined to share or what journalists may have obtained. Despite Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) laws, sensitive information from public institutions, such as termination agreements, has proved difficult to acquire. While many institutions responded to FOIA requests easily and free of charge, in some cases costs associated with FIOA requests were prohibitive and/or civil legal action for FOIA enforcement would have been necessary (Jacoby, 2019; Sussman, 2019).¹⁶

through digital media reports, generally available after the internet opened to commercial use in 1995. Cases reported earlier than 1995, are included where media companies made print archives available on-line and/or where charges were brought decades after reports/allegations were first made due to revised statute of limitations on child sex crimes.

¹⁵Harrison et al. (2020) discuss the importance of detailing data collection methods in mixed methods research (MMR). Data sets created for this research are available here: http://www.lorihandrahan.com/data

¹⁶For example, *USA Today* reported "schools issued astronomical fee estimates to provide the same records that other schools gave for free. The University of Maryland said preparing the records would take nearly 600 hours of staff time and cost more than \$22,000 to provide. The University of Oregon said it would charge more than \$12,000 and redact the records almost entirely anyway" (Jacoby, 2019).

Public Records Cost and Ease of Access

Data limitations common with obtaining public records were present with data skewed toward cases where court records were freely electronically available. At the federal level, in order to avoid the PACER paywall, research was dependent upon the willingness of DOJ Public Affairs Officers to provide public documents. While some local/state jurisdictions offer free on-line public records, others require written requests submitted via the U.S. postal system with bank checks for court fees and self-addressed return envelopes. Obtaining records from local/state jurisdictions lacking public electronic access was also dependent on the willingness of court clerks to locate the records.¹⁷

Powerful Predators

Data are likely skewed against those unable to make news of their arrests disappear from public searches. Defendants able to afford expensive social media-scrubbing services, influence local media outlets and/or government officials were less likely to be covered in this research (Farrow, 2019). Due to private tips, this research was able to include some cases not reported by journalists or publicly disclosed by law enforcement, prosecutors, or tertiary education institutions (Handrahan, 2017). While it is difficult to document absent data, three examples surfaced in this research, are illustrative of this bias:

- Alan Clyde More's, George Mason University professor and retired Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) officer, arrest, prosecution, and sentencing were not made public by law enforcement, prosecutors, journalists, or the university. On a tip, the researcher filed a FOIA with George Mason University Police and obtained More's campus arrest record. More is a registered sex offender in Virginia ("Virginia State Police," 2019);
- Clyde Edward Fant's, Dean of the Chapel and Professor of Christian Studies, Stetson University, federal arrest, prosecution and sentencing were not originally made public. DOJ did not issue a standard press release and journalists did not report on the case. Fant's late father was a powerful politician. On a tip, the researcher obtained Fant's file from PACER. Local media and Stetson University, respectively, then reported on the case and issued a press statement (US Department of Justice, 2013a); and
- Steven Phillip Brey's, Dean of the School of Arts and Humanities at Methodist University, arrest was not initially made public. The researcher was informed university officials accompanied Brey to court after his arrest. Arrest records were obtained and local media reported the arrest. Methodist University did not issue a public statement (McCleary, 2017).

News Deserts

Direct access to all federal, state, and local arrests/prosecution records would have been ideal. Lacking the availability of this data collection, this research was heavily dependent upon public media reports to gain initial knowledge of an arrest. Given the demise of local journalism, culling data in this manner created a limitation and bias particularly pronounced in "news deserts" where regional journalism has suffered severe cuts (Goggin, 2019; Mervosh et al., 2019; O'Connell, 2019).

Research Quality: Data Verification and Result Testing

Determining quality in mixed methods research is an area of debate and sometimes confusion. MMR design typically explains why mixed methodology was selected and offers evident quantitative and qualitative integration (Fàbregues et al., 2021; Harrison et al., 2020). This research follows these basic standards. Additionally, foundational elements in MMR construct validity – the author's knowledge of the literature and comprehension of the studied phenomenon – served as a central validity check.

¹⁷Court clerks and public affairs officers at the local, state, and federal level were overwhelming supportive of this research; providing friendly, fast, and generous assistance tracking down case files and answering questions.

8 🕒 L. M. HANDRAHAN

Hong and Pluye's (2019) three quality checks were also implemented: (1) methodological – extent a study is properly carried out; (2) conceptual – extent concepts are clearly articulated; and (3) reporting – extent study is transparently and accurately reported.¹⁸ Finally, two of Maxwell's (1992) five qualitative validity tests were integrated: (1) descriptive – factual accuracy of the account as documented by the researcher and (2) generalizability – extent a researcher can generalize the account of a particular situation, context, or population to other individuals, times, settings, or context (Åkerblad et al., 2021; Mertens et al., 2016; Tashakkori & Teddlie, 1998).

Credible Data – Descriptive Validity

Maintaining the veracity of complex data was critical for a high confidence rate in the reliability of this study. Primary public records, supplemented, at times, by information from public officials, generated credible data due to original documentation veracity. Methods triangulation, also called multi-step data collection, was used with four triangulated primary data sources: (1) media reports, (2) public records, (3) press releases, and (4) clarifications from official sources when possible. A detailed cross-referencing process via two databases – a narrative, case-study qualitative dataset, and a quantitative variable-based dataset – further augmented data authenticity. Public data display provided assumption checks from relevant actors, additional clarification, and private tips aiding in a more detailed understanding of data limitations. These data collection and display methods provide a high-level validity and reliability of the research results (Collins, 2015; Dellinger & Leech, 2007; Onwuegbuzie & Johnson, 2006; Tashakkori & Teddlie, 1998).

External Results Triangulation – Generalizability

Due to the disturbing nature of the data, which may seem unreal or lacking credibility to those not familiar with CSEM arrest and court records, external results triangulation, or external generalizability, offered a valuable validity check. This validity test is also helpful in relation to the research objective of applied social science for informed public policy. The results of this research were consistent with findings from other external studies examining U.S. child sex abuse/trafficking crimes in three categories: (1) predator profile, (2) crime profile, and (3) institutional response, further enhancing the credibility of this study's findings, as described below (Maxwell, 2002).

Predator Profile. Arrests and prosecutions of child sex predators appear to be overwhelmingly of white men, often fathers, in influential professional positions (Handrahan, 2017). Eighty-two percent of the aforementioned 37,105 perpetrators referred for federal child sex trafficking prosecutions were white men (Adams & Flynn, 2017). Interpol reported offenders, from one study, were 92.7% male and 78.8% white (Interpol, ECPAT International, 2018). In 2015, the *Associated Press* published a yearlong study of U.S. military child sex crimes, noting child offenders were the largest inmate category in military prisons. Most often the crime was committed against girl-children by male relatives in military leadership – corporals, sergeants, and staff sergeants (Keller, 2017; Lardner & Sullivan, 2015). In 2017, law enforcement reported child sex exploitation rings led by fathers were a "widespread tragedy" (Crib, 2017). In 2019, over nine hundred civil lawsuits brought against the Boy Scouts of America detailed defendants as "men of stature in their communities ... police officers and members of the military, teachers and a mayor, doctors and a child psychologist" (Kelly et al., 2019). Accused and convicted child predators in the Catholic Church mirror a similar profile – powerful, white men.

¹⁸Dellinger and Leech's (2007) introduced the importance of foundational aspects in MMR validity, e.g., this study builds on thirty years of practitioner/academic work examining male sexual predatory behavior toward women and children in three sectors; Central Asian studies, international humanitarian affairs, and criminology/security studies (Handrahan, 2004a, 2004b, 2004c, 2004d, 2010, 2012, 2017a, 2017b, 2018a, 2018b, 2019).

Crime Profile – CSEM Content/Quantity. Those prosecuted for CSEM crimes produced, distributed and collected hundreds, thousands and hundreds of thousands of images, videos and live streams of children brutally raped and tortured. Child sex traffickers tend to be prolific, demanding violent content of young children, often ten-years old or younger, and constant "new" material with under five-years-old, including infants and toddlers, increasingly common (Child Exploitation and Online Protection Centre (CEOP), 2013; Gelber, 2009). A 2005 study found that one in five CSEM arrests included "bondage, rape, and torture" (Wolak et al., 2005). Predators demand children scream in terror. They trade files called "torture12.jpg" (Sher, 2007, p. 237). They write "slut hurt me" across the bodies of children before raping them (Sher, 2007, p. 152). They bind, gag, drug, and handcuff children, toddlers, and infants. They want to watch children being assaulting, crying, bleeding, and sometimes murdered (US Department of Justice, 2010, p. 2016; Gilbert, 2013; Handrahan, 2017; Silmalis, 2017; Dance, 2019; Keller & Dance, 2019).

Institutional Responses. In 2019 and 2020, state-level reforms regarding child sex abuse statuteof-limitations prompted an unprecedented wave of civil lawsuits across America, generating media attention that frequently focused on how institutions protect predators and fail survivors. In higher education, *The Hunting Ground* (2015) and Jon Krakauer's *Missoula: Rape and the Justice System in a College Town* (2015) amplified attention on how poorly higher education administrators have responded to rape and sexual assault of and by students. In 2019, USA *Today*'s "predator pipeline" investigation detailed how "like the Catholic Church, the Boy Scouts of America and USA Gymnastics, universities have concealed evidence that would help reveal the extent of their sexual abuse problems" (Jacoby, 2019). Across the U.S., there appears to be an increased focus on how and why institutions, including tertiary education, too often appear to protect predators and fail sex abuse survivors (Harris, 2017; Sternstein, 2016; Handrahan, 2017; Chipp, 2019).

Research Results

In answering *The Dakota Student* question – are arrests of higher education employees on child sex trafficking charges common in America – the research hypothesis of yes is confirmed with "common" defined as known to the community, occurring or appearing frequently, widespread or general. While 223 cases of an estimated three million faculty and staff appears a small percentage, this study is exploratory and, as previously outlined, a sample of likely a much larger overall data set. This research also hypothesized themes would emerge through inductive analysis of the qualitative narrative case studies. Consistent results, congruent with outcomes in similar studies as noted in the methodology section, did emerge in three categories: (1) predator profile (2) crime profile and (3) institutional profile and response. Deductive results in the quantitative phase confirmed these trends and variable relationships. Key results are listed below.

Predator Profile

The 223 investigations, arrests, and prosecutions of higher eduzcation employees examined in this study were, overwhelmingly, white male professors, over half in leadership positions, frequently using their workplace to commit the crime (Chipp, 2019). Of all faculty and staff investigated and/or arrested/prosecuted: 91% were white, 98% male, 54% occupied leadership positions, and nearly 30% received awards for professional excellence.

Faculty arrests comprised the majority of the data, primarily among the humanities, medical sciences, and senior faculty administrators. Among staff arrests, information technology (IT), and campus security/police were most common. Nearly half, 48% occupied positions providing access to

Profile of Investigated/Charged/Convicted Individual Crimes by Race/Ethnicity

Frequency Distribution of Race/Ethnicity of Investigated, Charged or Convicted Individual



Figure 1. Crimes by Race/Ethnicity - Credit: Stephanie Lynn.

vulnerable populations.¹⁹ Most employees had been at their place of employment for more than 10 years when the arrest occurred and at least 35% of those investigated and/or arrested/prosecuted were parents – overwhelmingly fathers. Figures 1–3 shows the predator profile.

Crime Profile

Eighty-eight percent of the arrests/prosecutions examined were fully adjudicated with 75% entering plea deals and 93% of those pleading guilty. The average jail sentence was 12 years and the average supervised release/probation sentence was seven years. Seventy-one percent of the cases were sentenced to register as sex offenders. Fines and victim restitution appeared to be under-utilized by prosecutors and judges.²⁰ Twenty-seven percent were arrested and/or caught on campus with 42% using institutional property to commit the crime.

Figures 4, 5 and 6 show the age range of victims. Fifty-four percent involved children ten-years-old or younger, including infants and toddlers, with at least 130 reports of pre-teen hard core (PTHC), bestiality and/or sadomasochism violence – consistent with other reports as noted in the background and methodology section detailing common CSEM content.²¹

¹⁹Vulnerable population is defined here as perpetrators engaged in employment/activities providing direct access to children with enhanced vulnerability such as: orphans, children in war-zones or developing countries, children living in poverty, at-risk youth, disabled children, terminally ill children, homeless children, children in after school care, children in sports, music, or religious programs, etc. This conservative calculation is designed to examine how often perpetrators sought out positions of power over vulnerable children, not including their own children and the student body where they were employed.

²⁰Fines and victim restitution were infrequently seen in judgments and sentencing, although this data is less accurate than other crime/prosecution data as it was often more difficult to verify.

²¹As noted, lack of notation of infant/toddler, PTHC and/or bestiality does not necessarily indicate an absence.

Crimes by Gender

Gender of Investigated, Charged or Convicted Individual



Figure 2. Crimes by Gender.

Five examples related to CSEM content and victim age include:

- J. Martin Favor, African American Studies Department Chair, Dartmouth University, was trading in infant and toddler rape for at least 15 years. His on-line name was "lustyjourney" (Cassidy, 2015; US Department of Justice, 2016b);
- Billy Lockhart, Resident, University of California San Francisco's (UCSF) Department of Psychiatry, was trading in child rape on university networks with more than 1,700 images/videos including infants as young as six-months-old and masochistic, sadistic, and violent conducts. Lockhart had "stories about children being raped, information on how to do it and conversations with others about exploiting children" (Stone & Sernoffsky, 2018);
- David Roger Allen, Director of Theater, Midland College, was arrested with more than 3,300 CSEM images showing the abuse of "over 400 child victims" including of infants and of torture, bondage, sadistic, masochistic, and bestiality "("Former drama," 2009);

12 🔄 L. M. HANDRAHAN

Leadership Positions

Percentage of investigated, charged or convicted individuals holding leadership positions within higher education and/or political, religious or community-based organizations





- Robert Beattie, Chair of the Family and Community Medicine Department, University of North Dakota, had thousands of CSEM files on his office computer including the rape and torture of infants and toddlers. Prosecutors said, "These images are not of a naked child frolicking in a field ... [but] really horrific acts" (Henson, 2015); and
- Mark Ranzenberger, Journalism Professor at Central Michigan University (CMU), caught when he mistakenly showed CSEM to his students, was trading in infant rape with over 1,000 images/ videos including a "grooming" document with instructions on manipulation of children from birth to 11-years-old "to participate in sexual acts" (Hogan, 2016).

Arrests/prosecutions records detailed large amounts of CSEM images/videos, consistent with other reports as noted in the background and methodology section detailing common CSEM quantity. Five examples related to CSEM quantity include:

- Larry Nassar, Associate Professor, Michigan State University (MSU) and USA Gymnastics doctor, possessed 37,000 CSEM images/videos at arrest (US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of Michigan, 2017);
- Adolfo Zayas-Bazan Albaisa, Adjunct Professor, University of Miami and Florida International University, maintained two storage units housing over five thousand CSEM images/videos (U.S. DOJ, 2019);
- David Blasczak, Pediatrician, Rochester Institute of Technology (RIT)'s family medicine program, sexually abused girls as young as seven-years-old at his daughter's sleepover parties and produced CSEM of this abuse. He had over 8,000 images/videos including of infants and toddlers (US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of New York, 2018);

Victim Age

Percentage Under Ten Years of Age



Figure 4. Age of Victims Graphic Credit: .Soluntech

- Neil Mason Williams, Associate Director Veterinary Diagnostic Laboratory, University of Kentucky, traded in CSEM on his university computer with "thousands" of CSEM images/videos in his possession (US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Eastern District of Kentucky, 2015a); and
- Michael Morris, Assistant Dean, University of Virginia was caught with 4,000 CSEM images/ videos including toddler-rape and PTHC. His on-line name was "funshooter2006" (U.S. Department of Justice, 2014).

Institutional Profile and Response

Sixty-four percent of the investigations, arrests/prosecutions occurred at public higher educational institutions. Of the private institutions, 55 were religiously affiliated (Catholic/Christian) even though historically, 10 were community colleges and seven were Ivy League. Significantly, there were no known arrests at Hispanic-Serving Institutions (HSIs), Historical Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs), and Tribal Colleges and Universities (TCUs). Most of the institutions had more than one employee investigated/arrested/prosecuted on CSEM allegations.²²

²²Based on institutional employment at time of investigation/arrest/sentencing or most recent employment if already retired/ resigned/terminated. If employed simultaneously at more than one institution, full-time employment and/or employment of longest duration was selected.

14 😔 L. M. HANDRAHAN

Age of Victims

Breakdown of crimes involving different age ranges



Figure 5. Age of Victims Graphic Credit: Stephanie Lynn.

Institutional Profile and Response

Public or Private Institution

Breakdown of institution type where the investigated, charged, or convicted individual was employed



Figure 6. Public or Private Institution

Institutions typically followed a two-prong approach when employee CSEM crimes became apparent. First, an immediate response after the arrest (or just prior if the institution was aware an arrest was forthcoming) followed by a second action upon indictment, guilty plea, and/or sentencing. The most prevalent response upon investigation/arrest was administrative leave with 55% of the institutions placing the employee on paid/unpaid leave. Eight percent of those investigated/arrested resigned following, or just prior to, their arrest, 13% were immediately terminated and 2% retired. After an indictment, guilty plea and/or sentencing, 20% of employees were terminated, 13% resigned and 5% retired. Eighty-two percent of the institutions released a statement or press release.

Overall, the results documented largely inadequate responses to preventing/responding to child sex trafficking crimes by employees with a bias toward protecting perpetrators when these crimes emerge. As detailed in the methodology section, this pattern is evidenced in other investigations of child sex crimes in U.S. institutions. Finally, higher education institutions, public and private, do not appear to have widespread or well-established best practice standards for preventing/responding to CSEM crimes by employees. Examples of the best and worst institutional responses emerging from the results of this study are described below.

Best Practices

Some institutions proactively addressed arrests and exhibited transparency with a public statement and termination or unpaid leave/suspension of the employee. In four cases, institutions took additional measures to secure their communities and make a public stand against child sexual abuse and exploitation.

University of North Dakota. After two faculty, Robert Beattie, Family and Community Medicine Department Chair, and Eric Hewitt Basile, aviation professor, and one staff, Paul Bradley Meagher, campus police officer, were arrested on CSEM charges, the University of North Dakota implemented Safeguarding UND and partnered with the Internet Watch Foundation (IWF) to block CSEM websites. UND is, reportedly, the first higher education institute to take the innovative measure of partnering with IWF (McKenzie, 2018).²³

Allegheny College. When award-winning professor Kirk Nesset was arrested on child pornography distribution, receipt, and possession charges (although allowing Nesset to resign) the college was fully transparent about the arrest. Within 48 hours of the arrest administrators offered grief counseling to students, staff and faculty and canceled classes "in order for the community to meet and express concerns to administrators" (Stephenson, 2014). The college president terminated out-of-state travel and returned to campus to take part in these public discussions. Allegheny is the only higher education institution known to have offered campus-wide grief counseling after a CSEM employee arrest (Stephenson, 2014; Stephenson, 2015).²⁴

Stetson University. Within 24 hours of learning Clyde Fant, emeritus professor and former dean, had been sentenced on federal child sex trafficking charges Stetson University's Board of Trustees Executive Committee unanimously voted to: (1) rescind all awards Fant had received, (2) strip Fant

²³Beattie was sentenced, July 2016, to 12 years in prison. Meagher was sentenced, February 2017, to ten years in prison. Both committed the crime on campus with university equipment. Basile was sentenced, 2107, to 16.5 years. All three traded in torture of under five-years-old including infants and toddlers (US Department of Justice, US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, District of North Dakota, 2016a; Jacobs, 2016).

²⁴Nesset had over 500,000 CSEM videos/images of child sex abuse, including infant rape. He pleaded guilty, 2016, and was sentenced to just over six years in federal prison. In 2018, Nesset settled a civil lawsuit with eight survivors depicted in the CSEM (US Department of Justice, 2014a; 2015).

16 😉 L. M. HANDRAHAN

of his emeritus status; (3) banned Fant from university property and (4) issued a press statement detailing "Stetson does not and will not tolerate the presence of those who abuse others – in any form – on its campuses" (Stetson University, 2017; Jarmusz, 2017).²⁵

Franklin College. After Franklin College President Thomas Minar was arrested on child enticement-related charges, 6 January 2020, college administrators immediately terminated Minar's employment and: (1) released a public statement; (2) cooperated with law enforcement's investigation; (3) opened their own investigation into Minar's conduct as an employee; (4) held a campuswide community meeting to discuss the arrest, (5) offered off-campus counseling for anyone in need, and (6) re-issued graduation diplomas without Minar's signature (Irish, 2020; Ketterer, 2020; State of Wisconsin 2020).²⁶

Worst Practices

Institutions often attempted to conceal arrests. Sometimes the employee quietly resigned or retired just prior to an arrest with the institution claiming the employee had left to pursue other opportunities. At times student journalists discovered and reported on the crimes despite punitive opposition from the institution. These four samples illustrate the worst institutional response results.

Rochester Institute of Technology (RIT). The administration was not transparent about Assistant Professor of Film Peter Kiwitt's CSEM arrest and reacted unfavorably to student journalists uncovering the crime. Although RIT knew of the arrest, as early as December 2016, no public announcement was made, and Kiwitt remained employed until May 2017 – a month after student journalists discovered, April 2017, the arrest. Prior to the arrest, despite Title IX complaints with "many students reported submitting teacher evaluations including comments and accusations about Kiwitt's inappropriate behavior in and outside of the classroom," Kiwitt was awarded tenure (Albin, 2017; US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of New York, 2019b; Peterson, 2019).²⁷

Bryan College. Bryan College was not transparent about Assistant Professor of Biblical Studies David Matthew Morgan's arrest. The college issued a statement claiming Morgan had resigned to "pursue other opportunities" and took punitive action against Robert Green, editor of the student paper, when Green attempted to report on the crime (Kingkade, 2012). Bryan College president banned reporting on the case and threatened to expel Green. Green then printed the story on flyers and distributed it on campus, prompting an all-campus meeting with college administrators and national media attention. In 2013, the University of Oregon awarded Green the Ancil Payne Award for Ethics in Journalism ("College Media Matters," 2012; "College spikes," 2012; Smietana, 2013).²⁸

²⁵Fant pleaded guilty in a deal, 2013, to one count of child pornography possession and was sentenced, 2013, to time served plus one day, followed by five years of supervised release. He was trading in "ultra-hard" pre-teen hard core (PTHC) child rape, i.e., extreme torture and violence committed against young children. Fant is a registered sex offender in Florida (US Department of Justice, 2013a).

²⁶Minar's criminal records detail involvement in CSEM KIK group discussing animal rape and the rape of a 4-year-old boy whose father offered to "share his son." Minar pleaded not guilty, rejecting a plea deal, and awaits a jury trial scheduled for March 2022 ("The Daily Journal," 2021; Shrake, 2021).

²⁷Kiwitt was arrested, 2016, on child pornography related charges, convicted in 2017, and sentenced to 180 days served on weekends at the county jail. RIT refused to disclose if Kiwitt was on paid or unpaid leave after his arrest or if he was allowed to resign with full benefits or was terminated. In August 2019, Kiwitt was arrested, again, and charged with sex trafficking of a minor, using force, fraud, and coercion and possession of child pornography. This second arrest was triggered by the fatal overdose of a female child Kiwitt is charged with trafficking. He pleaded guilty to federal sex trafficking with coercion charges, August 2021. Sentencing is scheduled for November 2021 (Cleveland, 2019; US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of New York, 2021, 2019b).

²⁸Morgan was arrested, 2012, on charges of criminal attempt of aggravated child molestation and sexual exploitation of a child. He was caught attempting to meet a child to rape at a gas station in Georgia. In a deal, all charges were dropped and Morgan pleaded guilty to conspiracy to commit a felony and was sentenced, 2015, to 10 years probation. He is not required to register as sex offender "(2012, 2012).

Stanford University. Stanford University offered a Visiting Scholar position to registered sex offender Kurt Elliott Mitman. Student journalists at *The Stanford Daily* discovered and reported on Mitman's status. In response, administrators claimed they were unaware of Mitman's crimes and allowed Mitman to complete his term. Mitman pleaded guilty and was sentenced for rape of a 14-year-old boy enrolled at Lafayette College's summer camp where Mitman was staff (Cohen, 2007; Curnin et al., 2019; Levitsky, 2019).²⁹

The University of California Los Angeles (UCLA). Thomas Denove, former chair of UCLA's Cinematography Department at the American film Institute, was allowed to retire with emeritus status despite a child sex assault conviction. The student newspaper, *The Daily Bruin*, reported on Denove's conviction and in response administrators issued a statement claiming the university "was not aware of the charges against Denove" (Morris, 2019a). Denove pleaded no contest to two counts of child sexual assault and not guilty to a third, related, charge in November 2018 and was sentenced, May 2019, to 8 years in state prison (Morris, 2019b).³⁰

Discussion

The research results highlight at least six areas for further discussion. Detailed below these are: (1) risk to students and children on campus, (2) influence on research agendas and public policy, (3) .Edu and ISP Dark Web monitoring scoping the crime scale, (4) predator database and criminal background checks, (5) the crime within the context of a dominant white patriarchy, and (6) calculating the costs of employing child sex traffickers. In addition, as this study relies on a mixed method design, MMR contributions are also briefly discussed.

Risk to Students and Children on Campus

As noted in the results section, 27% of the perpetrators were arrested and/or caught on campus with 42% using institutional property to commit the crime. In addition to the well-known cases of Larry Nassar (MSU) and Jerry Sandusky (Penn State), how frequently are employees using employment in higher education, the prestige of their positions and physical locations within their institutions, to access and sexually abuse children? Comprehensive research on this question does not exist. Results from this study detail many cases where employment status and location were used to commit sexual crimes against children. Examples include:

- Mark Hoeltzel, a pediatric rheumatoid arthritis doctor at the University of Michigan, was arrested, February 2018, on two federal child pornography charges and sentenced to 10 years in jail. Hoeltzel sexually abused and exploited an 11-year-old girl attending the University of Michigan Arthritis Camp Dakota where Hoeltzel worked (Kelly, 2018);
- Kyle Loughlin, a staffer at Bridgewater State University Children's Center, was arrested, April 2015, on two counts of rape of a child and three counts of aggravated indecent assault and battery of a child under 14. He pleaded guilty and was sentenced to 7.5 years in jail. Loughlin was sexually assaulting children in the university daycare. He was also an early childhood education student at Bridgewater (Cline, 2018; Hyman, 2015; Relihan, 2017);
- Antonio Lasaga, a Yale University geology professor, was arrested December 1998, on child sexual assault and CSEM possession and sentenced to 15 years in federal prison with a concurrent 20 years in state prison. He had volunteered with Connecticut's Board of Education to mentor

²⁹Mitman pleaded guilty to involuntary deviate sexual intercourse and unlawful sexual contact with a minor, was sentenced, March 2005, to 2.5 to five years in prison. He was free weekdays, 12 hours per day, and drove to/from University of Pennsylvania where he was a student "(2007, 2012; Medina, 2019; Ting, 2019).

³⁰The grandmother of the survivors testified at Denove's trial to the destruction done to her grandchildren by Denove (Rosenbluth, 2019).

18 😉 L. M. HANDRAHAN

a disadvantaged child and, over five years, raped this seven-year-old boy, including in Yale classrooms, and produced CSEM of the assaults. At the time of his arrest, Lasaga possessed over 150,000 videos/images of "sexual torture of children" including on his Yale computer ("Former Yale," 2002; D'Arcy, 2000; Kaplan, 2008); and

• Robert Parsons, Ohio University police officer, was indicted on 13 child sex abuse charges and sentenced, November 2006, to 6 months in jail. Parsons targeted a teenager while representing the university at high-school career days. He raped the girl, while in his police uniform, during working hours, in locked university buildings and in his patrol car. Three civil suits were brought against the university, including by one survivor who filed a \$10 million suit, October 2019, claiming the university knew Parsons was suspected of child sex abuse since 2001, but continued to employ him and allowing him to represent the university at local schools where he accessed children (R. Cook, 2006; Morris, 2019a; Morris, 2019b; Knight, 2019).

Research Agendas and Public Policy

In addition to using employment prestige and location to access and sexually abuse children, tertiary education is a high-status profession offering unique power to influence public policy through research agendas. How often is employment in higher education used to skew policy toward protecting predators and/or encouraging CSEM? Comprehensive research into this question has not been conducted. This study details numerous cases where research by perpetrators supported crimes they were committing and/or where perpetrators occupied positions influencing public policy toward children, particularly those with enhanced vulnerabilities. Examples include:

- Balazs Tarnai, Association Professor of Special Education at Seton Hall University, pleaded guilty to CSEM charges in March 2011. He was trading in the rape of children as young as five-years-old, possessed thousands of images/videos and secretly and recorded boys in his bathroom. Tarnai's research was on the "socio-sexual development of autistic children" US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of Pennsylvania, 2013b; "Former Seton Hill," 2013; Goudy, 2013);
- Donald Ratcliff, Christian Education Professor specializing in child psychology at Wheaton College in Illinois, was sentenced, in 2014, to 3.5 years in jail on a CSEM guilty plea. He was trading in the rape of children as young as three-years-old and told investigators he masturbated while watching these assaults. Ratcliff claimed his crimes were "moral" because "research in Europe" proved CSEM prevented people from becoming pedophiles (Campana, 2012: Spewak, 2014: Ward, 2013);
- In 2017, Holt Parker, a classical studies professor at the University of Cincinnati, was sentenced to 4 years in prison on CSEM charges. Parker said he traded in CSEM almost daily and bragged about raping an eight-year-old girl. He responded to the rape of a four-year-old child with "love that ... show me ... please!" His e-mail was "daddy.cruel@yahoo.com" and he collected "thou-sands" of CSEM images/videos including of an infant. Parker's doctoral degree is from Yale, and he published on sexuality, slavery, and sadism (U.S. DOJ, 2016; "Former University," 2017); and
- The late Robert Herman-Smith, an assistant professor, Department of Social Work, University of North Carolina Charlotte, was indicted, August 2018, on five CSEM charges. He was coordinator of North Carolina Child Welfare Education Collaboration preparing students for employment in "public child welfare" and researched early childhood intervention for at-risk children due to trauma, maltreatment, and poverty. He had access to newborns and children up five-year-old ("UNC Charlotte," 2017; Lowe, 2017).

Scoping the Crime

Determining the scope of the crime within the higher education workplace is an important consideration for future research. One method of obtaining this information is investigating university/college internet service providers (ISP) and .edu e-mail addresses active in known CSEM forums. For example, ISPs belonging to the U.S. Department of Defense have been cited as nineteenth most active in nearly 3,000 CSEM trading sites (Miller, 2019). Similar research should be performed for higher education institutions.³¹

Predator Database & Criminal Background Checks

The lack of a public arrest/prosecution database and mandatory criminal background checks allow predators to gain and remain employed in higher education after serving prison sentences, as registered sex offenders and when plea deals provide non-child sex trafficking charges.³² Policy-change discussions might include: (1) the creation of a public database of all child sex abuse related arrests/prosecutions maintained by DOE in cooperation with DOJ's Dru Sjodin National Sex Offender Public Website; (2) verified criminal background checks as a prequalification for federal funding; and (3) amending the Clery Act to include reporting of all CSEM-related crimes.³³

The White Patriarchy of Higher Education

The academy remains one of America's most robust bastions of white male privilege and dominance – otherwise known as patriarchy. Is there a relationship among higher education employees arrested/prosecuted for CSEM crimes and racist, misogynist, and abusive behavior on campus? Arrests/prosecutions in this research were overwhelming of white men often in leader-ship; deans, presidents, general counsels, provosts, heads of departments enjoying employment, if tenured, from which they are rarely terminated. How many of those arrested/prosecuted for CSEM crimes also sexually harassed, exploited, or discriminated against women, non-white colleagues, staff, and students? Were female faculty and faculty of color denied tenure by the deans and provosts later convicted on CSEM crimes? Determining these answers should be a priority for the academy.

Cost of Employing Child Sex Traffickers

How much do employee CSEM crimes costs U.S. higher education institutions and U.S. taxpayers funding public institutions? Costs include: (1) lawsuits brought against the institutions by survivors, (2) defending criminal employees when institutions choose to do so, (3) paid leave, often up to twoyears, for arrested employees, (4) full retirement benefits provided to convicted perpetrators, (5) loss of tuition and reputation when institutions protect high-profile predators, and (6) loss of academic

³¹U.S. Representative Abigail Spanberger (D-VA) and, now former U.S. Representative Mark Meadows (R-NC) introduced the End National Defense Network Abuse Act to stop the U.S. military from facilitating child sex trafficking in the workplace. Similar legislation might be created for higher education institutions.

³²Criminal background checks are not consistently, legally required for faculty and staff in higher education. While some state-level laws require criminal background checks for employees in contact with children, these laws are not always applied. Some universities and colleges voluntarily conduct criminal checks on all employees; however, this is not a widespread practice nor is it federally mandated.

³³Dru Sjodin National Sex Offender Public Website (https://www.nsopw.gov) named in memory of Dru Katrina Sjodin, a college student from Minneapolis, Minnesota, murdered by a registered sex offender. The Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act (Clery Act) of 1990 (https://studentaid.gov/data-center/school/clery-act-reports) named in memory of Jeanne Clery, a Lehigh University student murdered in her dorm room. The Clery Act requires higher education institutions participating in federal financial aid to maintain and make public crime data on and near campus.

contributions and personal costs to faculty, staff, and students forced out of higher education by predators. Future research might calculate these combined costs for all employee CSEM arrests/ prosecutions in U.S. higher education over the past 10 years.

Mixed Methods Research Contributions

Answering *The Dakota Student* question might have been an uncomplicated quantitative research project but for the lack of available data which prohibited a straightforward inquiry. Absent a readymade database, a strategic integrative MMR design, using pluralistic approaches in data collection and analysis, was crafted. This involved data collection and analysis of, at least, 10,000 pages of primary documents collected from five different sources by the researcher over a seven year period. The arduous data collection and content complexity favored qualitative methods prior to quantifying the data. The subsequent MMR design (QUAL quan) allowed; (1) the research to meet its stated objective in the absence of available collected data, (2) highlights the benefits of qualitative/quantitative integrative thinking in data collection/analysis and (3) provides deep analysis of complex data that surfaced trends potentially useful in crafting more effective public policy.

This research intended to build a framework to better understand predatory behavior, CSEM crimes, and institutional reactions when employees are charged with these crimes. The resulting design amplifies the value of informed contemplation – careful reflection on the nature of the research problem and how the phenomenon is conceived – and suggests this is a prerequisite to crafting strategic integrative MMR design.³⁴ Informed contemplation is dependent upon a robust foundational element and thus the foundational element provides not only confidence in data content/analysis, as previously discussed, but also in effective MMR construct. The MMR designs created for this research, along with the data sets, are offered as contributions toward future study (Åkerblad et al., 2021; Fàbregues et al., 2021).

Conclusion

"There is virtually no literature on child sexual abuse committed by 'powerful perpetrators,' who, use position, reputation, wealth and/or power, to become influential members of their organisation." (Erooga et al., 2019)

The Dakota Student asked, "We can't help but wonder if this type of thing is common in other schools around the nation?" ("Integrity," 2015).³⁵ This research answers yes, CSEM crimes appear common in the U.S. higher education workforce and there are shared characteristics among perpetrators, the crime and institutional responses. Further, a lack of transparency by U.S. higher education administrators related to these workplace crimes may be a barrier in: (1) preventing CSEM crime in tertiary education, (2) advancing, overall, national predator research, and (3) creating appropriate policy solutions to protect children and stop child sex trafficking.

Child sex trafficking is embedded in American homes, communities, and workplaces. Comprehensive perpetrator data is needed to accurately understand who the predators are and how they operate. This data are also foundational for budgetary decisions about the resources needed to combat child sex trafficking. A public predator database detailing all local, state, and federal CSEM arrests/prosecutions would provide precise information for improved policies and laws and greatly expand the current scope of human trafficking research. It all starts with the data. Our collective failure, as a country and within the higher education profession, to understand and stop child predators is a result, in part, of limited predator data.

³⁴Informed contemplation is a term developed by this researcher to describe the value of background subject knowledge as applied to consideration of a MMR design.

³⁵Beattie was sentenced, July 2016, to 12 years in federal prison (US Department of Justice, US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, District of North Dakota, 2016a).

This research began with a question posed by University of North Dakota students after one of their professors was arrested on CSEM charges. Robert Beattie, now former chair of the Family and Community Medicine Department, used his employment to facilitate child sex trafficking. Even one arrest like Beattie's in postsecondary education is too many. Two hundred and twenty-three cases detailed in this research should prompt urgent action in the U.S. higher education sector and among policy-makers concerned with protecting children and stopping child sex trafficking in all its forms – including CSEM possession, production, and distribution.

This research offers a discussion framework, suggests an agenda for future study, provides public policy recommendations, and contributes to the body of research on perpetrator data – particularly powerful predators in the workplace.

Acknowledgments

This research is dedicated to my daughter, to courageous survivors everywhere and to student journalists – often lone, brave voices reporting on CSEM crimes in their own universities and colleges. In particular: (1) Sam Stephenson, former co-editor of *The Campus* at Allegheny College, reported extensively on Kirk Nesset's arrest; (2) Robert Alex Green, former editor of *The Triangle* at Bryan College, reported in defiance of extreme pressure from senior administrators on David Morgan's arrest and (3) Frankie James Albin, former editor of *Reporter Magazine* at Rochester Institute for Technology (RIT), reported on Peter Kiwitt's arrest against efforts by the administration to conceal the crimes. Intrepid student journalists at *The Dakota Student* – University of North Dakota, *The Stanford Daily* – Stanford University and *The Daily Bruin* – UCLA are also acknowledged.

This research benefited from: technology expert Stephanie Lynn, who spent countless hours developing the Knack database; Nicolás Rozo Garcés, Giancarlo Valencia, and their team at Soluntech provided assistance with the final database polish; Méabh Branagan, my UPeace research fellow who conducted tedious data collection with good will and precision; Nishara Gunasekara, Allison Block, Siobhán Spiak, and other volunteers including UPeace students who assisted in data entry; and countless court clerks, law enforcement officers, prosecutors, and public affairs officers who patiently answered questions, and gathered and shared public records.

Gratitude is due to the International Conference on Human Trafficking Research's (ICHTR) Organizing Committee – Dean Jennifer Bossard, Doane University, and Co-Directors of Human Trafficking Initiative at Creighton University, Crysta Price and Dr. Terry Clark, for inviting this research to be presented at the *International Conference on Human Trafficking Research (ICHTR)* in 2019. Appreciation to Dr. Mark Motivans, Statistician, Bureau of Justice Statistics, U.S. Department of Justice, for consistently responding to many queries over the years with diligence and patience.

Dr. Charles Hounmenou, Jane Addams College of Social Work, University of Illinois at Chicago, is owed appreciation for his support for this research, his outspoken courage at academic conferences and his anti-trafficking research. Dr. Vernon Murry, Assistant Professor of Marketing, Marist College and Adeleye Lewis Olatunji, of the National Agency for the Prohibition of Trafficking in Persons (NAPTIP), are thanked for their kindness and support. Thanks, as well, to the anonymous peer-reviewer for thoughtful suggested revisions. Gratitude to all who encouraged this work over the past 8 years, including, among others, Trent Steele, president of the Anti-Predator Project. Thank you. No financial interest/benefit resulted from the direct application of this research.

Disclosure statement

There is no known conflict of interest to disclose.

References

- Adams, J. M. (2014, February 5). Schools failing to protect students from sexual abuse by school personnel, federal report says (Ed Source). https://edsource.org/2014/schools-failing-to-protect-students-from-sexual-abuse-by-school-personnel-federal-report-says/57023
- Adams, W., & Flynn, A. (2017, October). Federal prosecution of commercial sexual exploitation of children cases, 2004-2013 (Report No., NCJ 250746). DOJ Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS). https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ fpcsecc0413.pdf
- Åkerblad, L., Seppänen-Järvelä, R., & Haapakoski, K. (2021). Integrative strategies in mixed methods research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, *15*(2), 152–170. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689820957125
- Albin, F. J. (2017, October 27). Professor arrested: Open forums being organized to address grievances (Reporter Magazine).https://reporter.rit.edu/news/professor-arrested-open-forums-being-organized-address-grievances

22 🔄 L. M. HANDRAHAN

- Allegheny college professor charged with child porn. (2014, October 2). CBS. https://pittsburgh.cbslocal.com/2014/10/02/ allegheny-college-professor-charged-with-child-porn
- The army's hidden child abuse epidemic. (2103, July 29). The Military Times. http://www.militarytimes.com/story/ military/archives/2013/07/29/the-army-s-hidden-child-abuse-epidemic/78540504
- Bales, K. (2007). What predicts human trafficking? *International Journal of Comparative and Applied Criminal Justice*, *31* (2), 269–279. https://doi.org/10.1080/01924036.2007.9678771
- Beauchere, J. (2015, June 11). Expert: Public and policymakers need to pay more attention to child abuse online. Microsoft. com. https://blogs.microsoft.com/on-the-issues/2015/06/11/expert-public-and-policymakers-need-to-pay-moreattention-to-child-abuse-online/
- Bridgewater state student charged with sexual abuse at campus day care center. (2015, April 2). Associated Press. https:// www.wbur.org/news/2015/04/02/bridgewater-state-day-care-abuse-charges
- Burgess, A., Welner, M., & Willis, D. (2010). Educator sexual abuse: Two case reports. *Journal of Child Sexual Abuse*, 19 (4), 387–402. https://doi.org/10.1080/10538712.2010.495045
- Campana, D. (2012, March 9). Family 'devastated' by child porn charge, suspect's wife says. Illinois Patch.com. http://patch.com/illinois/wheaton/judge-reduces-wheaton-profs-bail-in-porn-case
- Canadian Centre for Child Protection. (2017, January 17). Canadian centre for child protection's survey speaks to damaging impacts of the sharing of child sexual abuse material. [Press Release]. https://protectchildren.ca/app/en/csa_imagery#csa_imagery=arachnid
- Cantalupo, N. C., & Kidder, W. C. (2018). A systematic look at a serial problem: Sexual harassment of students by university faculty. *Utah Law Review*, *3*, 671–786.
- Cantor, D., Fisher, B., Chibnall, S., Bruce, C., Townsend, R., Thomas, G., & Lee, H. (2015a, September 15). AAU campus climate survey on sexual assault and sexual misconduct at university of virginia. https://ira.virginia.edu/climate
- Cassidy, M. (2015, September 5). Dartmouth professor arrested. Valley News. http://www.vnews.com/news/18468411-95/ dartmouth-professor-arrested
- Catoosa County arrest report for June 22-28 (2012, June 29). (Chattanoogan.com). https://www.chattanoogan.com/2012/ 6/29/229316/Catoosa-County-Arrest-Report-For-June.aspx
- Chacon, J. M. (2006). Misery and myopia: Understanding the failures of U.S. efforts to stop human trafficking. *Fordham Law Review*, 74, 2977–3040.
- Child Exploitation and Online Protection Centre (CEOP). (June 2013). Threat assessment of child sexual exploitation and abuse. http://ceop.police.uk/publications
- Child sex abuse: Record number of images dealt with charity says. (2020, January 7). British Broadcasting Corporations (BBC). https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-51015711
- Chipp, T. (2019, February 12). Child pornography arrests at Abilene universities: Trend or coincidence? Abilene Reporter-News. https://www.reporternews.com/story/news/crime/2019/02/12/child-pornography-arrests-abilene-christianmcmurry-university-trend-coincidence-stan-standridge/2811984002/
- Cleveland, W. (2019, September 20). Feds accuse Rochester man of trafficking minor for sex after victim dies in overdose. Rochester Democrat and Chronicle. https://www.democratandchronicle.com/story/news/2019/09/20/feds-accusepeter-kiwitt-rochester-trafficking-minor-sex/2388525001/
- Cline, S. (2018, May 9). Civil suit in Bridgewater State rape case now includes 10 children. The Enterprise. https:// www.enterprisenews.com/news/20180508/civil-suit-in-bridgewater-state-rape-case-now-includes-10-children
- Cohen, C. (2007, January 19). Jailed sex felon enrolled as student: First-year Econ grad student took classes in now-suspended academic-release program. The Daily Pennsylvanian. https://www.thedp.com/article/2007/01/jailed_sex_felon_enrolled_as_student
- College establishes reporting system for sexual misconduct violations. (2020, February 3). The Franklin. http://thefrank linnews.com/college-establishes-reporting-system-for-sexual-misconduct-violations/13611/
- College president kills story about prof. charged with child sex crimes, so student editor self-publishes it. (2012, September 26). College Media Matters. http://www.collegemediamatters.com/2012/09/26/college-president-kills-story-about-prof-charged-with-child-sex-crimes-so-student-editor-self-publishes-it/
- College spikes story about professor's arrest. (2012, September 26). Associated Press. https://www.onlineathens.com/ national-news/2012-09-26/college-spikes-story-about-professors-arrest
- Collins, K. M. T. (2015). Validity in multimethod and mixed research. In S. Hesse-Biber & R. B. Johnson (Eds.), *The Oxford handbook of multimethod and mixed methods research inquiry* (pp. 240–256). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199933624.013.17
- Cook, A. (2012, July 11). Man arrested on child molestation charges. Catoosa County News. https://www.pressreader.com
- Cook, R. (2006, 15 March). OU ex-officer indicted on 13 counts. Athens Messenger. https://www.athensmessenger.com/ news/ou-ex-officer-indicted-on-counts/article_89de106f-0cca-550f-9b19-5c14bf0c3273.html
- Creswell, J. W. (2015). A concise introduction to mixed methods research. Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J., & Creswell, J. D. (2018). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. Sage Publications.

- Crib, R. (2017, January 17). Chilling evidence of organized child sex abuse revealed in survey. The Star. https:// www.thestar.com/news/world/2017/01/17/chilling-evidence-of-organized-child-sex-abuse-revealed-in-survey. html
- Curnin, C., Monreal, P., & Douglas, C. (2019, May 9) Visiting scholar, a registered sex offender, served felony sentence for sexually assaulting a child. Stanford Daily. https://www.stanforddaily.com/2019/05/09/visiting-scholar-a-registeredsex-offender-served-felony-sentence-for-sexually-assaulting-a-child/
- D'Arcy, J. (2000, May 19) Yale professor accused earlier. Hartford Courant. http://articles.courant.com/2000-05-19/news/ 0005191737_1_child-pornography-antonio-lasaga-polygraph-test
- Dance, G. (2019, December 23). Fighting the good fight against online child sexual abuse. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/12/22/us/child-sex-abuse-websites-shut-down.html?searchResultPosition=1
- Dargis, M. (2015, February 26). Review: 'The Hunting Ground' documentary, a searing look at campus rape. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/27/movies/review-the-hunting-ground-documentary-a-sear ing-look-at-campus-rape.html
- Dean, M. (2010, January 14). Ex-Drexel professor pleads guilty to possessing child porn. The Inquirer. https://www. inquirer.com/philly/hp/news_update/20100114_Ex-Drexel_professor_pleads_guilty_to_possessing_child_porn.html
- Dellinger, A. B., & Leech, N. L. (2007). Toward a unified validation framework in mixed methods research. Journal of Mixed Methods Research, 1(4), 309–332. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689807306147
- Doran, C., & Brannan, C. (1996). Institutional abuse. In P. C. Bibby (Ed.), Organised abuse: The current debate (pp. 155–166). Ashgate.
- Eisinger, J. (2017). The chickenshit Club: Why the justice department fails to prosecute executives. Simon & Schuster.
- Elliott, M., Browne, K., & Kilcoyne, J. (1995). Child sexual abuse prevention: What offenders tell us. Child Abuse & Neglect, 19(5), 579-594. https://doi.org/10.1016/0145-2134(95)00017-3
- Erooga, M. (Ed.). (2018). Protecting children and adults from abuse after Savile. Jessica Kingsley Publishers.
- Erooga, M., Allnock, D., & Telford, P. (2012). Sexual abuse of children by people in organisations: What offenders can teach us about protection. In M. Erooga (Ed.), *Creating safer organisations: Practical steps to prevent the abuse of children by those working with them* (pp. 63–83). Wiley-Blackwell.
- Erooga, M., Kaufman, K., & Zatkin, J. G., (2019). Powerful perpetrators, hidden in plain sight: An international analysis of organisational child sexual abuse cases. Journal of Sexual Aggression. https://doi.org/10.1080/13552600.2019.1645897
- Europol. (2013a, October 15). Strategic assessment of the commercial sexual exploitation of children online. https://www.europol.europa.eu/content/new-cybercrime-report-examines-disturbing-trends-commercial-online-child-sex-abuse
- Europol. (2013b, October 15). New cybercrime report examines disturbing trends in commercial online child sex abuse ([Press release]). https://www.europol.europa.eu/newsroom/news/new-cybercrime-report-examines-disturbingtrends-in-commercial-online-child-sex-abuse
- Europol. (2015, February 24). Commercial sexual exploitation of children online. https://www.europol.europa.eu/publica tions-documents/commercial-sexual-exploitation-of-children-online
- Europol. (2017). Serious and organised crime threat assessment (SOCTA). https://www.europol.europa.eu/socta/2017
- Ex-franklin college president to stand trial. (2021, March 3). *The Daily Journal*, http://www.dailyjournal.net/2021/03/04/ exfranklin_college_president_to_stand_trial/
- Fàbregues, S., Molina-Azorin, J. F., & Fetters, M. D. (2021). Virtual special issue on quality in mixed methods research. Journal of Mixed Methods Research, 15(2), 146–151. https://doi.org/10.1177/15586898211001974
- Farmer, P. (2004). Pathologies of power: Health, human rights, and the new war on the poor. University of California Press.
- Farrow, R. (2019). Catch and kill: Lies, spies, and a conspiracy to protect predators. Little Brown and Company.
- Fedina, L., Holmes, J. L., & Backes, B. L. (2016). Campus sexual assault: A systematic review of prevalence research from 2000 to 2015. Trauma, Violence & Abuse, 19(1), 76–93. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838016631129
- Fifield, J. (2017, June 12). One major reason why child abuse in military families does unreported. Task & Purpose. http:// taskandpurpose.com/military-child-abuse-unreported
- Florida Department of Law Enforcement (FDLE). (2012, December 27). Florida sexual offender and predator registry. KURT ELLIOTT MITMAN. https://offender.fdle.state.fl.us/offender/sops/flyer.jsf?personId=69392
- Former drama professor sentenced in child porn. (2009, April 1). Victoria Advocate. https://www.victoriaadvocate.com/ news/state/former-drama-professor-sentenced-in-child-porn/article_52120158-a331-5044-bda4-75c951bba97e.html
- Former Seton hill professor sentenced in porn case. (2013, January 23). WTAE.com. https://www.wtae.com/article/former-seton-hill-professor-sentenced-in-porn-case/7459598
- Former university of Cincinnati professor sentenced to 4 years jail time in child porn case. (2017, January 22) WCPO.com. http://www.wcpo.com/news/crime/former-university-of-cincinnati-professor-sentenced-to-2-years-jail-time-in-child-porn-case
- Former Yale professor gets 20 years for molesting boy he mentored. (2002, February 16). The New York Times. https:// www.nytimes.com/2002/02/16/nyregion/former-yale-professor-gets-20-years-for-molesting-boy-he-mentored.html
- Freeh, L., Sporkin, S., & Sullivan, W. (2012). Report of the special investigative counsel regarding the actions of the Pennsylvania state university related to the child sexual abuse committed by Gerald A. Sandusky Pennsylvania State University. https://media.pennlive.com/midstate_impact/other/REPORT_FINAL_071212.pdf

- Galeste, M. A., Fradella, H. F., & Vogel, B. (2012). Sex offender myths in print media: Separating fact from fiction in U.S. newspapers. *Western Criminology Review*, 13, 4.
- Gallagher, P. (2013, October 16). *Live streamed videos of abuse and pay-per-view child rape among 'disturbing' cybercrime trends, Europol report reveals (The Independent)*. Retrived July 17, 2017, from http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/crime/live-streamed-videos-of-abuse-and-payperview-child-rape-among-disturbing-cybercrime-trends-europol-report-reveals-8884198.html
- Gelber, A. (2009, July 1). *Response to 'A Reluctant Rebellion.'* US Department of Justice, Criminal Division. https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/criminal-ceos/legacy/2012/03/19/ReluctantRebellionResponse.pdf
- Gilbert, D. (2013, October 16). Rising trend of live streaming child abuse of 'particular concern.' IBTimes. http://www. ibtimes.co.uk/live-streaming-child-abuse-rising-trend-concern-514356
- Glaser, B. G. (2002). Conceptualization: On theory and theorizing using grounded theory. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 1(2), 23–38. https://doi.org/10.1177/160940690200100203
- Goggin, B. (2019, December 10). 7,800 people have lost their jobs so far this year in a media landslide. Business Insider. https://www.businessinsider.com/2019-media-layoffs-job-cuts-at-buzzfeed-huffpost-vice-details-2019-2
- Gordon, O. (2016, July 22). *The young woman behind the software that catches child predators. VICE.* https://broadly. vice.com/en_us/article/8qww73/internet-watch-foundation-harriet-lester-catch-child-predators-interview
- Goudy, O. (2013, January 27). Ex Seton hill professor sentenced. Setonion Online. http://setonianonline.com/2013/01/27/ ex-seton-hill-professor-sentenced/
- Goździak, E., & Bump, M. N. (2008). Data and research on human trafficking: bibliography of research-based literature. Retrieved December 29, 2019, from https://repository.library.georgetown.edu/bitstream/handle/10822/551495/Data_ research_trafficking.pdf?sequence=1
- Goździak, E., Graveline, S., Skippings, W., & Song, M. (2015). Bibliography of research-based literature on human trafficking: 2008-2014. Georgetown University. https://isim.georgetown.edu/sites/isim/files/files/upload/2.23.2015% 20Trafficking%20Bibliography.pdf
- Grinder, S. (2021). Enrollment and Employees in Postsecondary Institutions, Fall 2020; and Financial Statistics and Academic Libraries, Fiscal Year 2020 (Preliminary Data).
- Grundy, A. (2020). Education, Hospitals, Police Protection are Largest Government Employment Categories. USCB. https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2020/10/2019-annual-survey-of-public-employment-and-payroll-is-out.html
- Haley, C. (2015, August 8). State suspends medical license of UND chairman accused of having child porn. Grand Forks Herald. https://www.grandforksherald.com/news/3815602-state-suspends-medical-license-accused-und-prof
- Handrahan, L. (2004c). Emergency Operations in Eastern Chad: Final Mission Report Gender & SGBV Issues. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR).
- Handrahan, L. (2004d, November). War and rape in darfur. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2004/11/ 24/opinion/sudan-war-and-rape-in-darfur.html
- Handrahan, L. (2012, July). *Canada has a responsibility to protect syria's children. The Hill Times.* https://www.hilltimes. com/2012/07/23/opinion-canada-has-a-responsibility-to-protect-syrias-children/21604/staff-member-page
- Handrahan, L. (2017b, February.). UN secretary-general guterres' biggest challenge: a culture of impunity. Forbes. https:// www.forbes.com/sites/realspin/2017/02/03/un-secretary-general-guterres-biggest-challenge-a-culture-of-impunity/? sh=4e5b35fe561c
- Handrahan, L. (2018a, August). Congo leads in sexual abuse allegations against the UN. TRT World. https://www. trtworld.com/opinion/congo-leads-in-sexual-abuse-allegations-against-un-19704
- Handrahan, L. (2018b, July). Humanitarian predators: What Joel Davis' new york arrest tells us. Sunday Guardian India. https://www.sundayguardianlive.com/world/humanitarian-predators-joel-davis-new-york-arrest-tells-us
- Handrahan, L. (2019, August 29). US needs predator database to effectively fight child sex trafficking. The Globe Post. https://theglobepost.com/2019/08/29/us-predator-database/
- Handrahan, L. (2021). Child Sex trafficking in higher education. http://www.lorihandrahan.com/data
- Handrahan, L. (2004a). Conflict, gender, ethnicity and Post-Conflict reconstruction. *Security Dialogue*, 35(4), 429–445. https://doi.org/10.1177/0967010604049521
- Handrahan, L. (2004b). Hunting for women: Bride-Kidnapping in Kyrgyzstan. International Feminist Journal of Politics, 6(2), 207–233. https://doi.org/10.1080/1461674042000211308
- Handrahan, L. (2010). Assessment of The Gender Based Violence Information Management (GBVIMS) Pilot in Northern Uganda. United Nations Fund for Population Activities (UNFPA).
- Handrahan, L. (2016). Evaluation of Building the Evidence Base to Facilitate Responsive Gender Policy and Programs for Equality and Lasting Peace in Kyrgyzstan. United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women aka UN Women (UNW).
- Handrahan, L. (2017a). Epidemic: America's trade in child rape. Trine Day.
- Hare, K. (2019, September 30). *How Hearst Connecticut uncovered sexual abuse at boys & girls clubs across the country. Poynter.org.* https://www.poynter.org/reporting-editing/2019/how-hearst-connecticut-uncovered-sexual-abuse-atboys-girls-clubs-across-the-country/
- Harris, S. (2017, June 12). The sickening child porn crisis infecting U.S. government agencies. The Daily Beast. https:// www.thedailybeast.com/the-sickening-child-porn-crisis-infecting-us-government-agencies

- Harrison, R. L., Reilly, T. M., & Creswell, J. W. (2020). Methodological rigor in mixed methods: An application in management studies. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 14(4), 473–495. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689819900585 Henson, M. (2015, August 11). UND chairman & doctor indicted on federal child porn charges. WDAZ.com. http://www.
- wdaz.com/news/north-dakota/3823122-und-chairman-doctor-indicted-federal-child-porn-charges
- Hogan, J. (2016, September 27). Ranzenberger admits sexual abuse of minor, pleads guilty to child porn possession. Central Michigan Life. http://www.cm-life.com/article/2016/09/ranzenberger-pleads-guilty-admits-to-sexual-abuse-of-minor
- Hong, Q. N., & Pluye, P. (2019). A conceptual framework for critical appraisal in systematic mixed studies reviews. Journal of Mixed Methods Research, 13(4), 446–460. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689818770058
- Human trafficking: FBI warns of 'epidemic.' (2015, July 28). British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC). http://www.bbc. com/news/world-33682953
- Hussar, B., Zhang, J., Hein, S., Wang, K., Roberts, A., Cui, J., Smith, M., Bullock Mann, F., Barmer, A., & Dilig, R. (2020). *The condition of education 2020* (NCES 2020-144). U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2020144.
- Hyman, R. (2015, April 3). Bridgewater student admitted day care rapes. WCVB.com. https://www.wcvb.com/article/ bridgewater-student-admitted-day-care-rapes-documents-say/8219975
- Integrity. (2015, September 8). The Dakota student. https://dakotastudent.com/6624/opinion/view-integrity
- Internet Watch Foundation (IWF). (2006). IWF annual report 2006 https://www.iwf.org.uk/about-us/who-we-are/ annual-report-archive/?page=295
- Internet Watch Foundation (IWF). (2016, April 21). IWF annual report 2015 https://www.iwf.org.uk/sites/default/files/ inline-files/IWF%202015%20Annual%20Report%20Final%20for%20web_1.pdf
- Internet Watch Foundation (IWF) (2017, April 3) IWF annual report 2016 https://www.iwf.org.uk/report/2016-annual-report
- Internet Watch Foundation (IWF). (2019, April 25) *IWF annual report 2018* https://www.iwf.org.uk/report/2018-annual-report
- Internet Watch Foundation (IWF). (2020, January 6). 'We've got to get a grip on the epidemic on our open internet' UK charity deals with record number of reports of online child sexual abuse material. [Press release]. https://www.iwf.org. uk/news/%E2%80%9Cwe%E2%80%99ve-got-to-get-a-grip-on-epidemic-on-our-open-internet%E2%80%9D-uk-charity-deals-record-number-of
- Interpol, ECPAT International (2018). On unidentified victims in child sexual exploitation material: towards a global indicator. https://www.ecpat.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Technical-Report-TOWARDS-A-GLOBAL-INDICATOR-ON-UNIDENTIFIED-VICTIMS-IN-CHILD-SEXUAL-EXPLOITATION-MATERIAL.pdf
- Irish, E. (2020, July 31) New records add context to ex-franklin college president's arrest and interrogation. The State House File.com. http://thestatehousefile.com/new-records-add-context-to-ex-franklin-college-presidents-arrest-andinterrogation/42520/
- Irwin, V., Wang, K., Cui, J., Zhang, J., & Thompson, A. (2021). Report on indicators of school crime and safety: 2020 (NCES 2021-092/NCJ 300772) National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, and Bureau of Justice Statistics, Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice. https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp? pubid=2021092
- Jacobs, B. (2016, July 12). Former UND administrator gets 12 years in prison for child porn. Grand Forks Herald. https://www.grandforksherald.com/news/4072366-former-und-administrator-gets-12-years-prison-child-porn
- Jacoby, K. (2019, December 12). Athletes overrepresented in sex cases: Concealed public records hide extent of problem. USA Today. https://gatehousenews.com/predatorpipeline/athletes-overrepresented-in-sex-cases/
- Jarmusz, T. S. (2017, March 11). Stetson rescinds honors from professor convicted of child porn possession. Daytona Beach News Journal. https://www.news-journalonline.com/news/20170311/stetson-rescinds-honors-from-professorconvicted-of-child-porn-possession
- Jeanne Clery disclosure of campus security policy and campus crime statistics act (Clery act), section § 1092(f) institutional and financial assistance information for students. Cornell University Law School. https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/20/1092#f
- Jeanne Clery disclosure of campus security policy and campus crime statistics act or Clery act, overview of reportable crimes. The Clery Center. https://clerycenter.org/policy-resources/the-clery-act
- Kaplan, T. (2008, June 15). In twist to decade-old scandal, lasaga's victim sues yale. Yale Daily News, http://yaledaily news.com/blog/2008/06/15/in-twist-to-decade-old-scandal-lasagas-%20victim-sues-yale/
- Keller, J. (2017, June 13). A disturbing portion of marine corps' courts-martial in 2017 are for child sexual abuse. Task & Purpose. https://taskandpurpose.com/marine-corps-child-sexabuse?utm_content=bufferca0c7&utm_medium=socia l&utm_source=twitter&utm_campaign=tp-buffer
- Keller, M., & Dance, G. (2019, September 28). The internet is overrun with images of child sexual abuse. What went wrong? *The New York Times*, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/09/28/us/child-sex-abuse. html

26 👄 L. M. HANDRAHAN

- Kelly, C., Health, D., & Axon, R. (2019a, August 5). *Nearly 800 accuse boy scouts of failing to protect them from sex abuse as new lawsuit is filed. USA Today.* https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/investigations/2019/08/05/boy-scout-sex-abuse-claims-exclusive-lawsuit/1899606001/
- Kelly, C., Heath, D., & Axon, R. (2019b, August 5). Teachers. doctors. a small-town mayor. new sex abuse claims against boy scouts suggest leaders exploited prominent positions. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/investigations/2019/ 08/05/boy-scout-sex-abuse-claims-exclusive-lawsuit/1899606001/
- Kelly, D. S. (2018, December 13). Former university of Michigan doctor sentenced to 10 years in prison for child exploitation. Click On Detroit.com. https://www.clickondetroit.com/all-about-ann-arbor/2018/12/14/formeruniversity-of-michigan-doctor-sentenced-to-10-years-in-prison-for-child-exploitation/
- Ketterer, E. (2020, March 18). Former franklin president charged with 12 counts of possessing child pornography. The Republic. http://www.therepublic.com/2020/03/17/former-franklin-president-charged-with-12-counts-of-possessing -child-pornography/
- Kingkade, T. (2012, September 26). Alex Green, Bryan college student editor, risks being expelled for reporting on professor's arrest (UPDATE). The Huffington Post. https://www.huffpost.com/entry/alex-green-bryan-collegeprofessor-arrest_n_1914505
- Knight, C. (2019, October 30). Lawsuit claims Ohio university enabled cop to repeatedly rape a minor. Cincinnati Enquirer. https://www.cincinnati.com/story/news/crime/crime-and-courts/2019/10/30/lawsuit-says-ohio-universityenabled-cop-repeatedly-raped-minor/2498227001/
- Kosoff, M. (2019, December 17). The human toll of the 2019 media apocalypse. Medium. https://gen.medium.com/thehuman-toll-of-the-2019-media-apocalypse-4347ef4dd708
- Krakauer, J. (2015). Missoula: Rape and the justice system in a college town. Doubleday.
- Kruse, N. (2016, November 30). Former IU administrator pleads guilty to child porn possession. *Indiana Daily Student*, https://www.idsnews.com/article/2016/11/former-iu-administrator-pleads-guilty-to-child-porn-possession
- Lardner, R., & Sullivan, E. (2015, November 24). Opaque military justice system shields child sex abuse cases. Associated Press. http://bigstory.ap.org/article/c7c2772ba05c4241a9bcebcf745d1c71/opaque-military-justice-system-shieldschild-sex-abuse
- Lardner, R., Sullivan, E., & Hoyer, M. (2016a, January 4). Military children sexual assault numbers released. US News & World Report. https://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2016-01-04/military-children-sexual-assault-numbers-released
- Lardner, R., Sullivan, E., & Hoyer, M. (2016b, January 4), Pentagon: Hundreds of military kids sexually abused annually. Associated Press. https://apnews.com/e3089b0ab5444ea38bd2e0a0aeeeaf06/military-kids-sexually-abused-hundredstimes-each-year
- Levitsky, A. (2019, May 10) Visiting Stanford scholar is a sex offender. *Palo Alto Daily Post*, https://padailypost.com/ 2019/05/10/visiting-stanford-scholar-is-a-sex-offender/
- Live-streamed child sex abuse part of a global crime pandemic. (2017, May 30). [Press Release].University of Technology Sydney. https://www.uts.edu.au/research-and-teaching/our-research/law-research-centre/news/live-streamed-child-sex-abuse-part
- Lo Iacono, E. (2014). Victims, sex workers and perpetrators: Gray areas in the trafficking of Nigerian women. *Trends in Organized Crime*, *17*(1/2), 110–128. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12117-014-9212-1
- Loofbourow, L. (2019, May 30). Why society goes easy on rapists. Slate. https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2019/05/ sexual-assault-rape-sympathy-no-prison.html
- Lowe, J. (2017, October 27). Neighbors react to arrest of UNCC professor on child sex crimes charges. Spectrum News. https://spectrumlocalnews.com/nc/charlotte/news/2017/10/28/neighbors-react-to-arrest-of-uncc-professor-on-child -sex-crimes-charges-
- Man arrested in Maryland for sex crimes against children in Miami valley. (2019, May 3). WDTN.com. https://www.wdtn. com/news/local-news/man-arrested-in-maryland-for-sex-crimes-against-children-in-miami-valley/
- Maxwell, J. A. (1992). Understanding and validity in qualitative research. *Harvard Education Review*, 62(3), 279–299. https://doi.org/10.17763/haer.62.3.8323320856251826
- McCleary, N. (2017, October 25). Child porn: Cary police charge Methodist professor of religion. Fay Observer. http:// www.fayobserver.com/news/20171025/child-porn-cary-police-charge-methodist-professor-of-religion
- McFarland, J., Hussar, B., Zhang, J., Wang, X., Wang, K., Hein, S., Diliberti, M., Forrest Cataldi, E., Bullock Mann, F., & Barmer, A. (2019). *The condition of education 2019* (NCES 2019-144). U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2019144
- McKenzie, L. (2018, April 5). Blocking child porn on campus north dakota university system limits its network after a series of recent arrests. Inside Higher Education. https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2018/04/05/north-dakota-university-system-blocks-child-porn
- Medina, M. (2019, May 10). Visiting Stanford scholar revealed as registered sex offender. CBS. https://sanfrancisco. cbslocal.com/2019/05/10/stanford-scholar-sex-offender/
- Merriam-Webster. (n.d.a). Common. Merriam-Webster.com dictionary. Retrieved November 12, 2021, from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/common

- Merriam-Webster. (n.d.b). Predator. Merriam-Webster.com dictionary. Retrieved November 12, 2021, from https:// www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/predator
- Merriam-Webster. (n.d.c). *Perpetrator*. In *Merriam-Webster.com dictionary*. Retrieved November 12, 2021, from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/perpetrate
- Mertens, D., Bazeley, P., Bowleg, L., Fielding, N., Maxwell, J., Mason, G., Molina-Azorin, J., & Niglas, K. (2016). The future of mixed methods: A five year projection to 2020. https://mmira.wildapricot.org/resources/Documents/ MMIRAtaskforcereportJan2016final.pdf
- Mertens, D. (2003). Mixed methods and the politics of human research: The transformative-emancipatory perspective. In A. Tashakhori & C. Teddlie (Eds.), *Handbook of mixed methods in social and behavioral research* (pp. 135–164). Sage.
- Mertens, D. (2009). Transformative Research and Evaluation. Guilford.
- Mervosh, S., Harmon, A., & Bogel-Burroughs, N.(2019, December21). These reporters lost their jobs. here are the stories they couldn't tell *New York Times*, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/21/us/local-news-lost-stories.html;
- Messer, O., & Melendez, P. (2019, December 5). Students want professor fired for writing about 'pederasty' but university of texas says it's protected speech. *The Daily Beast*, https://www.thedailybeast.com/students-wantthomas-hubbard-fired-for-work-on-pederasty-but-university-of-texas-says-its-protected-speech
- Miller, M. (2019, July 2). House bill targets use of pentagon networks for child pornography. The Hill. https://thehill.com/ policy/cybersecurity/451383-house-bill-aims-to-stop-use-of-pentagon-networks-for-sharing-child
- Moody, J. (2019, February 15). A guide to the changing number of U.S. universities. US News and World Report. https:// www.usnews.com/education/best-colleges/articles/2019-02-15/how-many-universities-are-in-the-us-and-why-thatnumber-is-changing
- Morgan, D. L. (2016). Living within blurry boundaries: The value of distinguishing between qualitative and quantitative research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 1–12.
- Morris, C. (2019a, October 23). Local woman files suit against ex-OU officer for alleged sexual abuse. Athens News. https:// www.athensnews.com/news/local/local-woman-files-suit-against-ex-ou-officer-for-alleged/article_71f5096a-f5c1 -11e9-b7a1-6f23a161a9fd.html
- Morris, C. (2019b, November 6). OU sued again over ex-officer's alleged sexual misconduct Suit alleges OU knew of one allegation in 2001. Athens News. https://www.athensnews.com/news/campus/ou-sued-again-over-ex-officer -s-alleged-sexual-misconduct/article_181c6304-00c3-11ea-a5f5-5ba5a0f2fd56.html
- Morris, M. (2019a, May 2). UCLA professor emeritus pleads no contest to sexual assault charges. *The Daily Bruin*, http://dailybruin.com/2019/05/02/ucla-professor-emeritus-pleads-no-contest-to-sexual-assault-charges/
- Morris, M. (2019b, May 10). TFT school meets to discuss details of Denove case, UCLA response. *The Daily Bruin*, https://dailybruin.com/2019/05/10/tft-school-meets-to-discuss-details-of-denove-case-ucla-response/
- Morse, J. M. (1991). Approaches to qualitative- quantitative methodological triangulation. *Nursing Research*, 40(1), 120–123. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006199-199103000-00014
- Motivans, M., & Snyder, H. N. (2018 June 18). Federal Prosecution of Human Trafficking Cases. Document No. NCJ 251390. US Bureau of Justice Statistics, Department of Justice. https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/fphtc15.pdf
- Mulrine, A. (2015, July 12). Military vets fight a new enemy: Child porn. Christian Science Monitor. https://www. csmonitor.com/USA/Military/2015/0712/Military-vets-fight-a-new-enemy-child-porn
- Musu, L., Zhang, A., Wang, K., Zhang, J., & Oudekerk, B. A. (2019). *Indicators of school crime and safety: 2018* (Report No. NCES 2019-047/NCJ 252571). National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, and Bureau of Justice Statistics, Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice. https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/ pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2019047
- O'Connell, J. (2019, December 29). Plotting a future for imperiled local news. *The Washington Post*, http://thewashing tonpost.newspaperdirect.com/epaper/viewer.aspx
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Johnson, B. (2006). The validity issue in mixed research. Research in the Schools, 13(1), 48–63.
- Palmer, B. (2012, July 15). How many kids are sexually abused by their teachers? Slate. www.slate.com/articles/news_and_ politics/explainer/2012/02/is_sexual_abuse_in_schools_very_common_.html
- Penn weighs readmitting sex offender. (2007, October 3). Daily Free Press, https://dailyfreepress.com/blog/2007/10/03/ penn-weighs-readmitting-sex-offender/
- Peterson, L. (2019, January 31). One year later: SOFA's turn around (Reporter Magazine). https://reporter.rit.edu/news/ one-year-later-sofas-turn-around
- Preble, K. M., Cook, M. A., & Fults, B. (2019). Sex Trafficking and the Role of Institutions of Higher Education: Recommendations for Response and Preparedness. *Innovative Higher Education*, 44(1), 5–19. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s10755-018-9443-1
- Private Schools, Painful Secrets. (2016, May 6). *The Boston Globe*. https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2016/05/06/ private-schools-painful-secrets/OaRI9PFpRnCTJxCzko5hkN/story.html
- Profita, H. (2006, August 24). Has media ignored sex abuse in school? CBS. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/has-mediaignored-sex-abuse-in-school/
- Radley, B. (2014, January 9). Exposing corrupt prosecutors. The Washington Post, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/opinions/wp/2014/01/09/exposing-corrupt-prosecutors/

- Rampant Prosecutorial Misconduct. (2014, January 4). The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/05/ opinion/sunday/rampant-prosecutorial-misconduct.html
- Ratcliff sentenced to 42 months on child porn charges. (2014, February 25). Daily Herald, http://www.dailyherald.com/ article/20140225/news/140228887/
- Raymond, N. (2015, July 7). FBI seized child porn website with 215,000 users. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-usa-crime-childporn/fbi-seized-child-porn-website-with-215000-users-court-filingidUSKCN0PH24C20150707
- Reilly, S. (2016, December 22). Teachers who sexually abuse students still find classroom jobs. USA Today. https:// www.usatoday.com/story/news/2016/12/22/teachers-who-sexually-abuse-students-still-find-classroom-jobs /95346790
- Reilly, S., & Kelly, J. (2016, February 14). How USA TODAY audited the country's broken systems for tracking teacher discipline. USA Today. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/2016/02/14/how-usa-today-audited-countrys-brokensystems-tracking-teacher-discipline/80357584/
- Relihan, T. (2017, March 24). Former Bridgewater State student admits to raping kids at campus daycare. The Enterprise. https://www.enterprisenews.com/news/20170324/former-bridgewater-state-student-admits-to-raping-kids-atcampus-daycare
- Reynolds, G. H. (2014, March 19). Our criminal justice system has become a crime. USA Today, https://www.usatoday. com/story/opinion/2014/03/19/law-enforcement-clue-jury-criminal-column/6490641
- Rice, R. (2019, May 16). Washington University web developer charged with possession of child pornography. St. Louis Post Dispatch. https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/washington-university-web-developer-charged-with-possession-of-child-pornography/article_a1e664dd-dd7c-546a-9940-7f8e01325d57.html
- Rosenbluth, T. (2019, May 21). UCLA professor emeritus sentenced to eight years in prison for sexual assault. *The Daily Bruin*, https://dailybruin.com/2019/05/21/ucla-professor-emeritus-sentenced-to-eight-years-in-prison-for-sexualassault/
- Salter, A. (2003). Predators: pedophiles, rapists, and other sex offenders: who they are, how they operate, and how we can protect our children. Basic Books.
- Sapien, J., & Hernandez, S. (2013, April 3). Who Polices Prosecutors Who Abuse Their Authority? Usually Nobody. ProPublica. https://www.propublica.org/article/who-polices-prosecutors-who-abuse-their-authority-usually-nobody
- Sarson, J. (2018, August 13). Review of Broadening the Scope of Human-TraffickingResearch: A Reader, (Eds.)., Heil, E. C. & Nichols, A.J., Durham, NC: Carolina Academic Press, 2017. *Journal of Human Trafficking*, 5(2), 176–178. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/23322705.2018.1501200
- Sher, J. (2007). Caught in the Web: Inside the Police Hunt to Rescue Children from Online Predators. Carroll & Graf Publisher.
- Shrake, A. (2021, March 3). Former Franklin College President Thomas Minar faces 2022 trial for sex crimes charges. The Franklin. https://www.thefranklinnews.com/news/former_president/former-franklin-college-president-thomasminar-faces-2022-trial-for-sex-crimes-charges/article_7f7807f0-7c3d-11eb-8ca5-6f435d25df53.html
- Silmalis, L. (2017, June 10). Child sex abuse reports on rise and should not be taboo subject. *The Sunday Telegraph*, http://www.dailytelegraph.com.au/news/nsw/child-sex-abuse-reports-on-rise-and-should-not-be-taboo-subjectexpert/news-story/dfe91709b6b51e152c9f02393f01597d
- Smietana, B. (2013, April 15). Student journalist's ethics award bittersweet. USA Today. https://www.usatoday.com/story/ news/nation/2013/04/15/student-college-newspaper-ethics-award/2083621/
- Smith, E. et. al. (2021, March). Human-Trafficking Offenses Handled by State Attorneys General Offices, 2018 (Report No., NCJ 254803). DOJ Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS) https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/htdca20.pdf
- Snyder, T. D., de Brey, C., & Dillow, S. A. (2019). Digest of education statistics 2018 (Document No. (NCES 2020-009 prepared April 2019) National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, US Department of Education. pp. 207–400. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2020/2020009_Digest2018.pdf
- Spewak, N. (2014, February 28). Former Wheaton professor sentenced for possessing child pornography. The Record. http://www.wheaton.edu/Students/The-Record/Archives/Spring-2014/February-28-2014/Former-Wheaton-Professor-Sentenced-for-Possessing-Child-Pornography
- State of Wisconsin. (2020a, January 15). Thomas minar criminal complaint case no. 2020CF000012 Circuit Court Door County.
- State of Wisconsin. (2020b, March 17). Thomas minar amended criminal complaint case no. 2020CF000012 Circuit Court Door County.
- Statement from Stetson University Regarding Clyde E. Fant. (2017March9). Stetson University.
- Stephenson, S. (2014a, October 2). *Faculty cancel classes following federal scandal. The Campus*. https://alleghenycampus. com/10470/news/faculty-cancel-classes-following-federal-scandal/
- Stephenson, S. (2014b, October 3). Students raise concerns directly to administration Open meeting in Shafer brings community together for discussion. The Campus. https://alleghenycampus.com/10514/news/students-raise-concernsdirectly-to-administration/
- Stephenson, S. (2014c, October 8). On reporting on the Kirk Nesset story. The Campus. https://alleghenycampus.com/ 10535/campus-blogs/on-reporting-on-the-kirk-nesset-story

- Stephenson, S. (2015, April 9). Nesset pleads guilty to all charges. The Campus. https://alleghenycampus.com/11555/ news/nesset-pleads-guilty-to-all-charges
- Sternstein, A. (2016, December 5). Child porn on government devices: A hidden security threat. The Christian Science Monitor. https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Passcode/2016/1205/Child-porn-on-government-devices-A-hiddensecurity-threat
- Stone, E., & Sernoffsky, E. (2018, July 18). Ex-UCSF psychiatrist charged with possession of child porn pleads guilty. San Francisco Chronicle. https://www.sfchronicle.com/crime/article/Ex-UCSF-psychiatrist-charged-with-possession-of -13086939.php
- Stuart, C. (2014, April 22). Former UVA associate dean Michael Morris pleads guilty to child porn charges. C-Ville. https://www.c-ville.com/former-uva-associate-dean-michael-morris-pleads-guilty-to-child-porn-charges/
- Sussman, S. (2019, 9 December). The story behind "Buying Silence": How the daily investigated NDAs. *Michigan Daily*, https://www.michigandaily.com/section/community-affairs/story-behind-buying-silence
- Taibbi, M. (2014). The divide, American injustice in the age of the wealth gap. Spiegel & Grau.
- Tashakkori, A., & Creswell, J. W. (2007). Editorial: Exploring the nature of research questions in mixed methods research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 1(3), 207-211. Eds. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 1558689807302814
- Tashakkori, A., & Teddlie, C. (1998). Mixed methodology: combining qualitative and quantitative approaches. Sage Publications.
- Terence, J. (2015, September 8). 21,995,000 to 12,329,000: Government employees outnumber manufacturing employees 1.8 to 1. CNS News. http://www.cnsnews.com/news/article/terence-p-jeffrey/21955000-12329000-government-employees-outnumber-manufacturing
- Ting, E. (2019, May 11). Stanford says it didn't know visiting scholar was sex offender. Houston Chronicle. https://www. houstonchronicle.com/local/article/Visiting-Stanford-scholar-registered-sex-offender-13838125.php
- UNC Charlotte professor arrested on child exploitation charges. (2017, October 27). WWAY News.com. https://www. wwaytv3.com/2017/10/27/unc-charlotte-professor-arrested-on-child-exploitation-charges/
- UND professor arrested, charged with child porn possession. (2015, August 7). Minnesota Public Radio. https://www.mprnews.org/story/2015/08/07/und-professor-arrested-charged-with-child-porn-possession
- United Educators Insurance. (2019a). *Higher Education Sexual Abuse Application*. https://www.ue.org/uploadedFiles/ Supplemental%20Sexual%20Abuse%20Liability%20Higher%20Ed.pdf
- United Educators Insurance. (2019b). Safeguarding Our Communities From Sexual Predators: What College Presidents and Trustees Should Ask? https://www.ue.org/uploadedFiles/Safeguarding%20Communities_Questions%20for% 20Presidents%20and%20Trustees.pdf
- United States Government (USG). Public Law 106-386 Victims of Trafficking and Violence Protection Act of 2000. https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/PLAW-106publ386
- United States Government (USG). Title 18 U.S.C., Sexual Exploitation and other Abuse of Children. Chapter Ten https://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=/prelim@title18/part1/chapter110&edition=prelim
- US Agency for International Development (USAID). (2005). Anti-Trafficking Technical Assistance Nigeria Anti-Trafficking Assessment, April 11-27,2005. https://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/pnadd519.pdf
- US Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2020). Data Retrieval: Employment, Hours, and Earnings. https://www.bls.gov/webapps/legacy/cesbtab1.htm
- U.S. Department of Education, Office of the Under Secretary. (2004). Educator Sexual Misconduct: A Synthesis of Existing Literature. Washington, D.C.
- US Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2021a). *Indicators of school crime and safety:* 2021 (NCES 2019-047). Figure 21.1 https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/#indicators
- US Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2021b). *Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System (IPEDS), Spring 2020, Fall Enrollment component*. Table 317.40. https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d20/tables/dt20_317.40.asp
- US Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2021c). Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System (IPEDS), https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/datacenter/Statistics.aspx
- US Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. Table 6; Table 7 https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2021100
- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office Western District of Pennsylvania. (2015b, April 6). Former Allegheny College professor pleads guilty to child pornography offenses. [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdpa/pr/ former-allegheny-college-professor-pleads-guilty-child-pornography-offenses
- US Department of Justice. (2016, March 15). *Holt Parker Criminal Complaint Case: 1:16-mj-00138-SKB.* US District Court for the Southern District of Ohio. United States Government.
- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, District of North Dakota. (2016a, July 12). Grand Forks man sentenced for possession and distribution of child pornography. [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/usao-nd/pr/grand-forks-man-sentenced-possession-and-distribution-child-pornography

30 👄 L. M. HANDRAHAN

- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Eastern District of Kentucky. (2015a, March 12). Former University of Kentucky faculty member sentenced. [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/usao-edky/pr/former-universitykentucky-faculty-member-sentenced
- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Southern District of Florida. (2019a, 30 April). *Miami man sentenced* to 78 months in prison for possessing over 5,000 images of child pornography. [Press release]. https://www.justice. gov/usao-sdfl/pr/miami-man-sentenced-78-months-prison-possessing-over-5000-images-child-pornography
- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of Michigan. (2017, December 7). Lawrence Nassar sentenced to 60 years in federal prison. [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdmi/pr/2017_1207_Nassar
- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of New York. (2018, November 29). Newark physician sentenced to 21 years in federal prison for child exploitation offenses. [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdny/pr/newark-physician-sentenced-21-years-federal-prison-child-exploitation-offenses
- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of New York. (2019b, September 30). Rochester man charged with sex trafficking of a minor and possession of child pornography. [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdny/pr/rochester-man-charged-sex-trafficking-minor-and-possession-child-pornography
- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of New York. (2021, August 24). Rochester Man Pleads Guilty To Sex Trafficking By Force. [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdny/pr/rochester-man-pleadsguilty-sex-trafficking-force
- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of Pennsylvania. (2013b, January 23). Former professor sentenced to 15 years in prison for producing child pornography. [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdpa /pr/former-professor-sentenced-15-years-prison-producing-child-pornography
- US Department of Justice, US Attorney's Office, Western District of Virginia. (2014, July 14). Former University Of Virginia dean sentenced on child pornography charges Michael G. Morris will spend 106 months in prison. [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdva/pr/former-university-virginia-dean-sentenced-childpornography-charges
- US Department of Justice. (2010). The National Strategy for Child Exploitation Prevention and Interdiction 2010. United States Government.https://www.justice.gov/psc/docs/natstrategyreport.pdf
- US Department of Justice. (2013a, April 19). *Clyde Fant plea agreement case* 6:13-cr-00055-RBD-KRS Document 4 US District Court Middle District of Florida Orlando Division. United States Government.
- US Department of Justice. (2014a, October 1). *Kirk nesset criminal complaint case 1:14-MJ-00090-SPB* (US District Court). Western District of Pennsylvania: United States Government.
- US Department of Justice. (2014b, July 10). *Michael Morris sentencing memo case 3:13-cr-00021-NKM Document 48* (US District Court for the Western District of Virginia Charlottesville Division). United States Government.
- US Department of Justice. (2016b). The National Strategy for Child Exploitation Prevention and Interdiction 2016. United States Government.https://www.justice.gov/psc/national-strategy-child-exploitation-prevention-and-interdiction
- US Federal Bureau of Investigations (2015). *Human trafficking arrests by FBI field office* https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the -u.s/2015/crime-in-the-u.s.-2015/additional-reports/federal-crime-data/fedtable3-human-trafficking.xls
- US Federal Bureau of Investigations. (2017, May 5). *Playpen creator sentenced to 30 years: Dark web 'hidden service' case spawned hundreds of child porn investigations*. [Press release]. https://www.fbi.gov/news/stories/playpen-creator-sentenced-to-30-years
- US State Department. (2019). Research: Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Persons U.S. Government-Funded Research. https://www.state.gov/research
- US Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR). (2013-2017). https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2017/crime-in-the-u.s.-2017/ additional-data-collections/human-trafficking
- Virginia State Police, Sex Offender and Crimes against Minors Registry. (2019) Alan Clyde More. No. 71515. https://sexoffender.vsp.virginia.gov/sor/offenderDetails.html?regId=71515
- Volpenhein, S. (2015, August 25). UND chairman charged with having child porn released from custody; allegedly shared non-pornographic images of grandchildren online. http://www.grandforksherald.com/news/3824434-und-chairman-charged-having-child-porn-released-custody-allegedly-shared-non
- Ward, C. (2013, August 6) Ex-Wheaton College professor pleads guilty to child porn charge. Chicago Tribune. http:// articles.chicagotribune.com/2013-08-06/news/ct-met-wheaton-prof-child-porn-0806-20130806_1_donald-ratcliff -500-illegal-images-former-wheaton-college-professor
- White, M., & Russell, K. (2016, December 16). *Ex-USA Gymnastics doctor, MSU associate professor arrested by FBI on child porn charges. WXYZ.com.* https://www.wxyz.com/news/ex-usa-gymnastics-msu-doctor-larry-nassar-arrested-by-fbi-on-child-porn-charges
- Wilson, R. (2019, May 3). Former WSU professor denies Fairborn child sex charges. *Dayton Daily News*, https://www.daytondailynews.com/news/local/former-wsu-professor-denies-fairborn-child-sex-charges/iMVpMW45Isy0mJvXowcEyL/
- Wolak, J., Finkelhor, D., & Mitchell, K. J. (2005). Child-pornography possessors arrested in internet-related crimes: findings from the national juvenile online victimization study. New Hampshire, http://unh.edu/ccrc/pdf/jvq/CV81.pdf

- Wood, L., Sulley, C., Kammer-Kerwick, M., Follingstad, D., & Busch-Armendariz, N. (2017). Climate surveys: An inventory of understanding sexual assault and other crimes of interpersonal violence at institutions of higher education. Violence Against Women, 23(10), 1249–1267. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801216657897
- Wood, P. (2014, July 21). Online child porn inquiries rise five-fold. The Australian. https://www.news.com.au/national/ breaking-news/online-child-porn-inquiries-rise-five-fold/news-story/ff3662c8a85d73570bad3b8b3c48a7e4
- Yoffe, E. (2017). Innocence is irrelevant: This is the age of the plea bargain—and millions of Americans are suffering the consequences. *The Atlantic*, https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2017/09/innocence-is-irrelevant /534171/